Sami Paavola

On the Origin of Ideas: An Abductivist Approach to Discovery

Philosophical Studies from the University of Helsinki 15

Filosofisia tutkimuksia Helsingin yliopistosta Filosofiska studier från Helsingfors universitet Philosophical Studies from the University of Helsinki

Publishers:

Department of Philosophy Department of Social and Moral Philosophy P.O. Box 9 (Siltavuorenpenger 20 A) 00014 University of Helsinki

Editors:

Marjaana Kopperi Panu Raatikainen Petri Ylikoski Bernt Österman

ISSN 1458-8331 ISBN 952-10-3486-6 (paperback) ISBN 952-10-3487-4 (PDF) Vantaa 2006 Dark Oy

On the Origin of Ideas: An Abductivist Approach to Discovery

Sami Paavola University of Helsinki, Finland

Abstract

The purpose of this study was to analyze and develop various forms of abduction as a means of conceptualizing processes of discovery. Abduction was originally presented by Charles S. Peirce (1839-1914) as a "weak", third main mode of inference -- besides deduction and induction -- one which, he proposed, is closely related to many kinds of cognitive processes, such as instincts, perception, practices and mediated activity in general. Both abduction and discovery are controversial issues in philosophy of science. It is often claimed that discovery cannot be a proper subject area for conceptual analysis and, accordingly, abduction cannot serve as a "logic of discovery". I argue, however, that abduction gives essential means for understanding processes of discovery although it cannot give rise to a manual or algorithm for making discoveries.

In the first part of the study, I briefly present how the main trend in philosophy of science has, for a long time, been critical towards a systematic account of discovery. Various models have been suggested. I outline a short history of abduction; first Peirce's evolving forms of his theory, and then later developments. Although abduction has not been a major area of research until quite recently, I review some critiques of it and look at the ways it has been analyzed, developed and used in various fields of research. Peirce's own writings and later developments, I argue, leave room for various subsequent interpretations of abduction.

The second part of the study consists of six research articles. First I treat "classical" arguments against abduction as a logic of discovery. I show that by developing *strategic* aspects of abductive

inference these arguments can be countered. Nowadays the term 'abduction' is often used as a synonym for the Inference to the Best Explanation (IBE) model. I argue, however, that it is useful to IBE distinguish between ("Harmanian abduction") and "Hansonian abduction"; the latter concentrating on analyzing processes of discovery. The distinctions between loveliness and likeliness, and between potential and actual explanations are more fruitful within Hansonian abduction. I clarify the nature of abduction by using Peirce's distinction between three areas of "semeiotic": grammar, critic, and methodeutic. Grammar (emphasizing "Firstnesses" and iconicity) and methodeutic (i.e., a for processual approach) especially, give new means understanding abduction. Peirce himself held a controversial view that new abductive ideas are products of an instinct and an inference at the same time. I maintain that it is beneficial to make a clear distinction between abductive inference and abductive instinct, on the basis of which both can be developed further. Besides these, I analyze abduction as a part of distributed cognition which emphasizes a long-term interaction with the material, social and cultural environment as a source for abductive ideas. This approach suggests a "trialogical" model in which inquirers are fundamentally connected both to other inquirers and to the objects of inquiry. As for the classical Meno paradox about discovery, I show that abduction provides more than one answer. As my main example of abductive methodology, I analyze the process of Ignaz Semmelweis' research on childbed fever.

A central basis for abduction is the claim that discovery is not a sequence of events governed only by processes of chance. Abduction treats those processes which both constrain and instigate the search for new ideas; starting from the use of clues as a starting point for discovery, but continuing in considerations like elegance and 'loveliness'. The study then continues a Peircean-Hansonian research programme by developing abduction as a way of analyzing processes of discovery.

Contents

Acknowledgements	9
List of original publications	13

Part I. Introductory Essay

1. Introduction	5
2. Aims of the present study18	8
3. Discovery with philosophical means: some background19	9
4. A short history of abduction	2
4.1. Abduction for Peirce	2
4.2. Abduction after Peirce4	3
5. Ways of interpreting and classifying abduction	5
6. A short overview of the original studies and their results	3
7. Conclusions and General Discussion	0
References	4

Part II. Original Articles

Acknowledgements

There is a multitude of origins for these ideas. It is obvious that I am not able to thank all persons and resources which have contributed to this process and its products. I hope I have remembered to name at least the most important ones.

First of all, I want to thank two supervisors of my thesis within the philosophy departments without whom this thesis would not be as it is now. Professor Matti Sintonen has always provided a strong support for my studies without making a big ado about it. I have a great respect for his professional, diplomatic, and networking way of doing things, which is more than welcome in sometimes rigid academic life. Professor, Rector IIkka Niiniluoto has given help and support for my work in critical moments. He was also the first of my teachers who introduced me to the intriguing world of Peirce, pragmatism, and abduction as well as to the methodological issues, for which I am very grateful.

My third supervisor, Professor Kai Hakkarainen, has had an immense impact on my research career in general. He took me as a member to a research group (the Centre for Research on Networked Learning and Knowledge Building) even when there were only few indications that it would turn out to be fruitful. And he has always given time and efforts to projects to grow, which has led to a very productive and inspiring collaboration. Kai was also one of those few people who was really interested in abduction in Finland ten years ago, which was an extra motivation for my work.

Very special thanks go to all people within the Centre for Research on Networked Learning and Knowledge Building at the University of Helsinki. Although our shared object of inquiry has not been so much abduction, discovery or philosophy, many related topics, and "trialogical" interests have had clear influences on my understanding on these subjects also. Even more importantly, this group has taught me how to do things within the world of research more generally; however, I am responsible for all the mistakes! These people have supported my work and given me the opportunity to live within a unique community with all its troubles and disturbances, but especially with its shared achievements and delights which all shall be an essential part of me for the rest of my life. I cannot name you all because so many people were and are members in this group or its vicinity, both in Finland and abroad. Thanks go to Markus Eronen, Marjut Iivonen, Liisa Ilomäki, Satu Jalonen, Kaiju Kangas, Kari Kosonen, Henna Lahti, Minna Lakkala, Jiri Lallimo, Lasse Lipponen, Kirsti Lonka, Hanni Muukkonen, Tuire Palonen, Farida Raitso, Pirita Seitamaa-Hakkarainen, Jason Selvarajan, Hanna Sillanpää, Anna Tapola, Seppo Toikka, Hanna Toiviainen, Marjaana Veermans, and many, many others. Special thanks to "seniors" whose collegial friendship has taught me very much about research but even more about life. Thank you, Liisa, Minna, Jiri, Kai, Lasse, Kirsti, Hanni and Marjaana!

An intellectual home for my research on Peirce and abduction has been the group of researchers at the University of Helsinki around our Peirce seminar, "The Metaphysical Club". Thank you to Mirja Kela and Kimmo Pentikäinen for the joint start of this seminar and its activities, and all those who have participated in these meetings during the years, and kept it going on; so thank you to Erkki Kilpinen for always giving very thoughtful comments, to Ahti-Veikko Pietarinen and Henrik Rydenfelt for collaboration with new Peirce projects. Mats Bergman has always for me represented a true incarnation of the Peircean spirit in the university; thanks for productive discussions and collaboration around all these Peircean topics.

Another home ground for presenting ideas related to abduction has been the Model-Based Reasoning conferences in Pavia, in Jyväskylä and Lisbon. They have provided a forum for presenting research on abduction, which has been an invaluable resource for my work and also provided many friendships. Thank you to Lorenzo Magnani for being the driving force of all this and creating the field for abduction to grow, to Atocha Aliseda, Michael Hoffmann, Joke Meheus, and Pasi Pohjola for strengthening my belief that abduction is an important topic to research; to Sigurd Tønnessen and Torgeir Knag Fylkesnes for your exemplary discussions and professional attitude towards research, life, and conferences, proving that having fun and being on topic are not opposites to each other.

Thank you also to Professor Lorenzo Magnani and Professor Atocha Aliseda for pre-examining this thesis. The comments helped me to improve the work, to set it to its context, and to find directions for future work.

I would also like to thank my colleagues conducting lively and powerful research in Finland on semiotics as well as on activity theory; I have benefited greatly from collaboration with many people working in these areas around abduction, mediation, signs, pragmatism, and Peirce.

Thank you also for Thomas Nickles, Peter Lipton, and Ben Novak for comments and arguments, for Ritva Hartama-Heinonen for a book and references; Tarja Knuuttila for advice and help when finalizing the thesis; Auli Kaipainen for all practical help and Pekka Leppänen for help. Many thanks also to numerous other people in Finland and in all over the world who have given insights, comments, texts, things to ponder, and encouragement related to the topics of this research.

Really extensive thanks go to Hal White who has tirelessly and promptly checked the language and argumentation, but also provided substantial, illuminating, and "to the point" comments on these articles and papers, which have always made them better. Thank you for the self-confidence you have managed to provide, and for your interest and encouragement on this shared object of inquiry!

I am very grateful of the strong philosophical and methodological tradition in Finland, which very early on in my university studies started to resonate with my interests on problem solving, learning, insights, methodology, and related themes. I especially would like to thank two of my teachers (besides my supervisors) with whom I have not had much personal collaboration, but whose research has much influenced my work. The works of Professor Antti Eskola on methodology were a great stimulus for me when I started my studies, and their clear and original way of dealing with complex issues have had a lasting influence on my work. Professor Jaakko Hintikka has always been for me a real image of Sherlock Holmes within philosophy with tremendous varieties of ideas, a person whose ways of presenting things concisely, and at the same time powerfully, I would like to learn to follow if I could.

Without the smoothly working resources and services provided by the various libraries and their personnel within the University of Helsinki, this thesis would not have been possible. I am grateful to the Finnish Cultural Foundation in particular for a three and a half year grant which gave crucial resources for this work, and to the University of Helsinki for a grant to finish the thesis, as well as the Chancellor of the University of Helsinki for travel grants.

I would also like express my indebtedness to the seminal works of Charles S. Peirce for providing such an amazing corpus of articles and manuscripts which shall be an endless source of an inspiration for future generations of research!

I apologize to all my friends and relatives that this work has been an excuse, and often a very real excuse, for me to shut away from those worlds which are really important ones.

Gladly there are also people who remind me of the importance of things outside the research, and which lay the basis and foundation for all this. Thank you for being there to my sisters, Johanna, Hannele, and Anna, and their families, as well as my spouse's near relatives. Thank you to my parents, Juhani Paavola and Ulla Paavola, as well as Harri Väyrynen, for providing a sense of freedom and an atmosphere for appreciating choices which you feel as the right ones by yourself, even if they have not always seemed to be most useful choices in the short run. And thank you for all unconditional support and help.

And last, the most important ones, which make all these efforts really meaningful. I apologize to my children, Henna, and Lauri that this profession so often takes so much of your dad's time, but I am fortunate to have you to give a perspective and reason for all this fuss. My spouse, Johanna Lilja – thank you for comments and listening, and for immense patience with this work, especially at moments when things were not so clear and easy; thanks for believing that this is worth it, as well as all the love, support, and care without which this work would never have been actualized.

List of original publications

In the text, the original publications are referred as 'articles' with Roman numerals I – VI.

- Paavola, Sami (2004a), "Abduction as a Logic of Discovery: The Importance of Strategies", *Foundations of Science 9*(3): 267-283. Reproduced with permission of the publisher.
- II Paavola, Sami (2006), "Hansonian and Harmanian Abduction as Models of Discovery", International Studies in the Philosophy of Science 20(1), 91-106. Reproduced with permission of the publisher.
- Paavola, Sami (2004b), "Abduction through Grammar, Critic and Methodeutic", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society*, 40(2): 245-270. Reproduced with permission of the publisher.
- IV Paavola, Sami (2005), "Peircean abduction: instinct, or inference?", Semiotica 153(1/4): 131-154. Reproduced with permission of the publisher.
- Paavola, Sami & Hakkarainen, Kai (2005), "Three Abductive Solutions to the Meno Paradox – with Instinct, Inference, and Distributed Cognition", *Studies in Philosophy and Education* 24(3-4): 235-253. Reproduced with permission of the publisher.
- VI Paavola, Sami, Hakkarainen, Kai & Sintonen, Matti (2006), "Abduction with Dialogical and Trialogical Means", Logic Journal of the IGPL 14(2), 137-150. Reproduced with permission of the publisher.

Part I. Introductory Essay

1. Introduction

Abduction, interpreted as a logic of discovery, faces many challenges. There are various interpretations of abduction, and it is not clear if it could or should be interpreted from the point of view of discovery, nor if abduction is basically logic at all but rather something else like instinct or intuition. Discovery as such is a challenging theme in philosophy of science because the prevalent thought in 20th-century philosophy was that discovery (at least in a fundamental sense) is not amenable to a conceptual analysis. Processes of discovery (so this argument goes) involve such things as creativity, genius, surprising coincidences, happy guesses, which might be an object of inquiry for empirical sciences, but not for philosophy. Nowadays there is more room for the idea that the area of discovery can also be analyzed conceptually, both in the philosophy of science and in more empirically oriented sciences. Various discovery models are being developed in logic, artificial intelligence, and cognitive sciences. Still the question prevails to what extent it is possible to conceptualize discovery in a fundamental sense. It is not clear, further, what 'logic' in the 'logic of discovery' could mean: an algorithm for making discoveries; a formalized system; a more loosely defined conceptual analysis; or something else? And if abduction is a main mode of reasoning different from deduction and induction, does it mean that the way logic is defined must be broadened?

The quandary for the logic of discovery can be presented with the classical *Meno paradox* as a dilemma between novelty and method (Blachowicz 1998, 11-16, 30-31; Nickles 1997; Paavola & Hakkarainen 2005 [article V]; see also Nesher 2001). Are novelty and method the two horns, demands which are not attainable at the same time? If there were a "Method" for making inquiry (and discoveries) would it not mean that things were foreseeable and thus not new; at least in a fundamental sense? And if we want to have new ideas and theories, do we have to break away from previous ways of doing or understanding things, to give up or change our earlier methods? The issue arises whether there is any way of avoiding this dilemma. This raises the further issue of how scientists or inquirers in general avoid this quandary.

Charles S. Peirce faced this quandary by maintaining that there is a third, weak mode of inference, i.e., abduction, besides deduction and induction, which is about the way new ideas are generated. Peirce's philosophy, I would propose, is at least a very promising starting point if the aim is to conceptualize processes of discovery. Peirce developed a systematic and broad outlook for conceptualizing various kinds of sign and inferential processes. Peirce was a true forerunner of cognitive sciences by emphasizing formal methods and conceptual clarity combined with a broad interest in human cognitive processes and activities (Tiercelin 1995). Peirce's writings form a fertile basis for developing abduction, but they are not, by themselves, a sufficient basis for understanding it. There are several ways that abduction has been further developed in subsequent literature.

Peirce's abduction did not raise any notable attention for a long time. In the 1950s and 1960s Norwood Russell Hanson maintained, against thought styles then prevalent in philosophy, that logic of discovery is an important research area, fruitfully addressed by Peirce's abduction. Hanson's writings have been a source of inspiration for subsequent research on abduction, but his formulations, like Peirce's before him, have been widely criticized. Gilbert Harman's Inference to the Best Explanation model, which is closely related to Peirce's abduction, made abduction an appealing topic for philosophy. A new interest in discovery has arisen little by little, after the 1970s and 1980s, and made abduction a central topic in such research areas close to philosophy, as for example artificial intelligence.

This study continues the Peircean-Hansonian research programme by seeking to develop abduction as a way of analyzing discovery with philosophical means (see also Paavola 2001). The title makes a bit presumptuous allusion to the Darwinian theory of evolution, but in fact I do not maintain that abduction is similar to the process of natural selection based on a trial-and-error mechanism.^{*} This could be one way of interpreting Peirce's

^{*} The title can also be interpreted as an allusion to David Hume and to inductivism; the second section of Hume's *An Enquiry Concerning Human Understanding* (1748) is called "Of the Origin of Ideas". But in contrast to

abduction (see Peirce CP 1.107, c. 1896; CP 7.38, 1907; see also MS L75d:270, 1902¹; cf. Niiniluoto 1978/1984, 25-27; Peirce 6.476, 1908). Like the trial-and-error method, an abductive model emphasizes that there is no mechanical way for making discoveries. Still, there is a clear difference between these two models. According to a methodology based on abduction, there is logic in discovery, although its basis is a weak form of inference (i.e., abduction) (see especially Paavola 2004a [article I]; Paavola & Hakkarainen 2005 [article V]).² The title is chosen mainly because discovery is nowadays still a quite mysterious process, similar to the origin of species in Darwin's time. I maintain also (again analogically to Darwinian theory) that a central focus of investigation should be those processes, how things change and turn up, and not points of origination as such. The quest for an absolute starting point might blur these processes also in relation to discovery.

Rather than a direct analogy to natural selection, the idea is that Peirce's theory of signs (connected to mediated activity more generally) gives a parallel basis for understanding processes of human inquiry to natural selection in biology. I will show that much light will be thrown on the processes of discovery if the formulations of abduction are developed further. According to Peirce, the question "How synthetical reasoning is possible at all" is the "lock upon the door of philosophy" (Peirce CP 5.348, 1869). Abduction is thus a key to fundamental philosophical questions (cf. also Davis 1972; Hintikka 1998).

Humean empiricism a basic answer here to the "Hume's problem" is abduction.

¹ MS L75 refers to Peirce's correspondence concerning an application for the Carnegie Institution. This manuscript is available (most parts of it) at the internet, edited by Joseph Ransdell (see Ransdell 1998). The letter and numbers after MS L75 refer to different draft versions of the manuscript & page numbers.

² One middle ground between abductive methodology for discovery and a pure trial-and-error method is Rescher's "methodological Darwinism," (Rescher 1978), according to which human beings use methods which make inquiry something else than blind trial-and error process, but these methods themselves have emerged as a result of trial-and-error processes. In abductive methodology the trial-and-error method is replaced with abductive search for hypotheses and subsequent tests and modifications of these hypotheses.

2. Aims of the present study

I was led to the research area on abduction and discovery quite long a time ago (I analyzed abduction in my master's thesis in 1993). I felt convinced that abduction is a useful way of conceptualizing a central but often neglected, or even denied, area in methodology, that is, discovery. I thought that Peirce and Hanson (and others using their concepts) tried to say something important about processes of discovery by abduction. But the problem was that these formulations were criticized by most researchers in philosophy of science as inadequate. Was my impression wrong, or could abduction be interpreted so that it will meet these criticisms? I also noticed that there are different interpretations concerning abduction, but not always. Many proponents of the Inference to the Best Explanation model talk about abduction without any emphasis on discovery.

The central aim of this thesis is to conceptualize the area of discovery with the means of abduction. Can abduction be defended as a logic of discovery? How is one to develop basic formulations of abduction as a way of conceptualizing processes of discovery? My area is not logic as such, but rather abduction as a conceptual means for analyzing the area of discovery. Abduction, said Peirce, is a main mode of inference, but it is closely related to many kinds of cognitive processes, for instance, to perception, instincts, practices, habits, mediated activities. What is the nature of abduction as a part of human activities in general and what are its different forms?

The first part of the thesis presents background and overview of the topics elaborated in the second part: I will present background for the idea that abduction can be understood and developed as a way of conceptualizing discovery. At the outset, I analyze discussions surrounding the idea of logic of discovery in the 20thcentury philosophy of science in relation to abduction. Then, I outline a short history of abduction first by Peirce and what has happened after Peirce, as well as ways of classifying different forms of abduction. At the end of the first part, I give short summaries of the articles in the second part of the study, and some concluding remarks. I have included to this introduction a long list of references to help those who are searching for literature on abduction.

The second part of the study involves six articles on abduction, especially in relation to discovery. I will maintain that abduction can be developed as a "Hansonian" logic of discovery, that is, abduction gives various new means for conceptualizing the area of discovery. I will show that basic criticisms against abduction as a logic of discovery can be countered. Various inferential aspects of abduction will be developed further (especially in articles I, II, and III). Peirce's original conceptions of abduction, and various ways of interpreting them are one central starting point for my work (especially articles III and IV). I also maintain that an analytic distinction between abductive inference and abductive instinct should be made (articles IV and V). Besides these, my aim is to develop abduction further in relation to modern ideas about distributed cognition and mediated activity in general (articles V and VI). Neither Peirce nor Hanson interpreted abduction explicitly from this perspective, but it gives additional means for understanding processes of discovery and helps with the resolution of the classic Meno paradox.

3. Discovery with philosophical means: some background

It is often remarked that in the philosophy of science the discussions around the area of discovery, especially the *logic* of discovery, are quite confusing (Laudan 1980; Gutting 1980; Nickles 1985; Musgrave 1989; Aliseda 2006). First of all, there are various ways of understanding the concept of 'discovery' (Curd 1980; Gutting 1980; Wartofsky 1980; Nickles 2000). For some, it means the original generation of an idea, for others, the outcome of the whole process of inquiry (if 'discovery' is taken as a "success-

word," an indicator of finding something shown to be true). Or is discovery something in between these two extremes, like a preliminary evaluation of an idea? For some, it means a specific "Eureka"-moment when an idea turns up, or, alternatively, a (first) phase in process of inquiry, or it can mean a certain kind of a "stance" on ideas (discovery means then that ideas are taken as something to be developed further, and not, for example, as something ready to be tested). The context of discovery can refer to the actual processes of reasoning, or, on the other hand, logic of discovery might try to reconstruct rational elements within discovery, or the way hypotheses are justified in a preliminary way. The term 'logic' in 'logic of discovery' can also be interpreted in several ways. For some it means valid systems of deductive logic, for others, formal or normative methods of inquiry or, more generally, rational elements involved in discovery, or possibly a conceptual analysis of the area of discovery. Before the 1850s, 'logic' of discovery was taken in a more descriptive manner, but after the rise of modern logic, it has been interpreted in a more normative manner (Aliseda 2004, 21). For Peirce, and for many modern proponents of the research on discovery, logic should be developed in both of these ways (Nickles 1980a).

These kinds of distinctions and a variety of interpretations of "logic of discovery" are not so confusing by themselves. Many central concepts in the philosophy of science have a variety of meanings and interpretations. But, in the case of "logic of discovery," this variety is connected to the fact that philosophers of science, especially in the 20th-century, have been eager to define some areas of discovery and inquiry *beyond* philosophical and conceptual treatment. And there is no unanimity what these areas are, or even, whether there are any such areas. Many of those who were defending the analysis of discovery defined some areas of discovery outside philosophy (see Nickles 1980a, 29). So the question still remains, if there even is--or in what sense there can be--the area of discovery for a philosophical analysis.

An "orthodox" view of discovery in the 20th -century philosophy of science made a sharp distinction between the *context* of discovery and the *context of justification* (see Sintonen & Kiikeri

2004; Nickles 2000). The latter was supposed to be an area for logic and philosophy, the former for empirical sciences. This division has its basis in Hans Reichenbach's distinction between these two (1938, 5-6; 1951, 230-231), although it is not quite clear how Reichenbach himself meant this distinction to be taken. The distinction has been interpreted in various ways (Curd 1980, 209-211; Nickles 1980a, 8-18; Lugg 1985, 218-219; Jung 1996, 7-14; Sintonen & Kiikeri 2005, 212-213). It has mainly been interpreted either as a distinction between the actual activities of inquiry versus the rational or logical reconstruction of this activity, or/and between the discovery of a hypothesis versus its justification. According to the orthodox view, rational reconstruction can only reach the context of justification, that is, the way hypotheses are tested and evaluated. Those investigators more amenable to discovery have maintained, in contrast to this view, that the way hypotheses are discovered can also be rationally reconstructed.

A clear exposition of the orthodox view and historical reasons which led to it were presented by Laudan (1980). According to him, the logic of discovery flourished before 19th-century, among scientists and philosophers, but it is different from the modern approach because epistemologically it was connected to the logic of justification. Epistemology leaned on *infallibilistic* ideas, and the goal was to find a method for inquiry and discovery which would give justified knowledge. Things changed when fallibilism came into the picture in the 1820s and 1830s, and when complex and explanatory theories (and not just generalizations based upon observations) were seen as basic objects of science. Then, from the point of view of well-foundedness of knowledge, the process of discovery was irrelevant, and the problem of justification prevailed (which had been, according to Laudan, the central concern also before). Quite characteristically for the orthodox view, Laudan ends up conceding that there surely is also a heuristic problem about how theories are generated, but it is not clear if philosophy or epistemology can illuminate this area of inquiry. Laudan's conclusion is that in order to discuss the logic of discovery within philosophy, should specify philosophical one the or epistemological problem(s) to which it will be a solution, and

Laudan seemed to be very sceptical if there could be any. In this way, Laudan's position explicitly presented a challenge for the programme of logic of discovery.

Influential methodological models which clearly represent this orthodox view are Karl Popper's model of conjectures and refutations (Popper 1959; 1963), and the hypothetico-deductive model of inquiry (e.g., Hempel 1966). Both have guite a similar approach to discovery. The claim is that because there cannot be any inductive route from observations to theories, and because discovery involves creative imagination, there cannot be a logical reconstruction of the generation of new ideas (Hempel 1966, 6-18; Popper 1959, 31-32).³ Still, the difference to discovery programmes is not *necessarily* as abrupt as it might seem at first. Several writers have noted that Popper's views on epistemology have clear affinities to Peirce's epistemological approach (Haack 1977; Niiniluoto 1978/1984, 18-60; Rescher 1978, 41-63; Chauviré 2005). In a broad sense, both Popper and Hempel were conceptualizing processes of discovery; they were analyzing the whole process of inquiry and its dynamics (see Aliseda 2004; 2006, 12-20). What is not so often remarked is that both Popper and Hempel did, in fact, conceptualize discovery in the narrow sense (that is, not just the overall process of inquiry) through offering meta-level comments on discovery: for example, they maintained that discovery involves such things as luck, happy guesses, creative imagination, and so on. So they were very much conceptualizing and analyzing the area of discovery with philosophical means. But the central difference to Peirce's (and Hanson's) models prevails; both Popper and Hempel argued that there is no *logic* for generating new ideas (Haack 1977, 70-71; Chauviré 2005, 212-213; cf. also Niiniluoto

³ This can be compared to Reichenbach's view (1951, 230-231; see also Hempel 1965, 11-18) according to which induction is not about finding a theory but about justifying it in terms of observational data. When it comes to discovery, Popper and Reichenbach (and Hempel) seem to agree: "The act of discovery escapes logical analysis", there is no "discovery machine" (Reichenbach 1951, 230-231)

1978/1984, 30-36; Rescher 1978, 41-63; Anderson 1987, 47; Levi 2004; Colapietro 2005, 219-220).

Another influential approach which more or less countered the idea of logic of discovery is Thomas Kuhn's model of science and scientific revolutions (Kuhn 1970). Kuhn's approach emphasized, not methodo-*logical* aspects of inquiry but sociological and historical elements influencing scientific research. Kuhn's approach to science was quite different to Popper's model of science. But when it comes to logic of discovery, the basic attitude seems to have much in common; discovery is not supposed to be guided, basically, by logical principles but rather by sociological or even aesthetic principles (see ibid., 94, 155-158, 198-199).

A clear and at one time almost the only opponent to the tide against logic of discovery was Norwood Russell Hanson.⁴ Hanson maintained that reasons for suggesting hypotheses in the first place should and could be also analyzed philosophically, not just reasons for accepting hypotheses (Hanson 1958b; 1961a). Hanson argued that philosophers at his time were interested in the "logic of the finished research report" whereas his interest was in discovery (Hanson 1961a, 21); or in theory-finding and not just theory-using (Hanson 1958a, 3). Hanson appealed to Aristotle and especially to Peirce's abduction and maintained that although there is no manual for making discoveries, there is a conceptual and logical issue how hypotheses are suggested. This should be of a special interest for a philosophical and a methodological analysis. Hanson opposed both the hypothetico-deductive and the inductive methodologies as inadequate because they both neglect the abductive process, which moves from data to theories and to new explanations, hypotheses and conceptual patterns (Hanson 1958a).

Hanson also referred to F. C. S. Schiller as one predecessor to his own distinction (Hanson 1961a, 20-21). Schiller had made a distinction between the area of logical *proof* and the process of *discovery*. Schiller maintained that logic of his time gives a skewed

⁴ Unless the 'logic of discovery' is interpreted as the whole process of inquiry like, for example, Popper seems to have done (Gutting 1980, 221, Aliseda 2006, 12-14).

picture of scientific inquiry whereas he hankered after a reformed logic which would include scientific method in its entirety (Schiller 1917/1955, 235-236; Schiller 1921). He emphasized that this logic should take into account, for example, how the meanings of scientific terms, or theories, or those things that are conceived as facts, change during the progress of science. There are no absolute certainties to start the inquiry; on the contrary, the initial facts of research are also unsure. According to him, the process of actual discovery is different from the subsequent logical reflection, but it does *not* mean that discoveries were just "happy thoughts" and no logical analysis of discovery could be given (ibid., 252-253). Also processes of discovery can be reconstructed with logical and philosophical means. Schiller's own ideas about this logic of discovery were quite rudimentary (ibid., 258-259, 273-4), but in their basics, they have many similarities to Hanson's approach.

Hanson's ideas on discovery were one essential basis for a new interest in the topic in the late 1970s and early 1980s (Nickles 1980b; 1980c). Many "friends of discovery"⁵ maintained that philosophy of science as interpreted by Popperians or by logical empiricists had too much restricted its area of research when it comes to discovery. Inspired by historical case studies, they emphasized--instead of *logic* of inquiry--a more broadly conceived rationality of inquiry. Many defended the view that there is a third context between the context of discovery and the context of justification to which they assigned various names, such as "plausibility considerations" (Salmon, 1966, 114; cf. also Thagard 1981b), "context of pursuit" (Nickles 1980a, 18-22; Laudan 1980, 174), "the logic of pursuit and/or of preliminary evaluation of hypotheses" (Tursman 1987, 13-14). A basic idea was that philosophers of science can say more about discovery than the old discovery vs. justification distinction had implied although the inquirers were still quite sceptical towards logic of discovery. For example, Hanson's ideas were often interpreted so that Hanson,

⁵ The term "friends of discovery" is often used to refer to researchers who around 1980 raised the issue of discovery to the discourse (see Nickles 1980a, 1; Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 214).

without intending it, showed that there are issues within the logic of pursuit which were neglected before, but which are *not*, contrary to his own claims, a basis for a logic of *discovery* (Schon 1959, 501-2; Kapitan 1990, 503; 1992, 2; Tursman 1987, 14).

The distinction between three major "contexts" of inquiry (justification, pursuit, discovery) was closely related to uneasiness on the logic of discovery in the generative sense (see e.g., Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 214). Many "friends of discovery" wanted to broaden the area of philosophy but leave the study of generation outside, as something that cannot be dealt with by philosophical means (Nickles 1980a, 29). There were different and somewhat undecided ways of interpreting this "generative sense". For example, in his extensive introduction to the book "Scientific Discovery, Logic and Rationality" (1980), Thomas Nickles defended a position which according to him was a minority even among the "friends of discovery" at that time, namely, "that the philosophical study of generation is important and possible" (Nickles 1980a, 28), but, on the other hand, he wrote in that same article that a "genuine discovery" appears to be a mystical and unintelligible process; and so something unanalyzable with logical means (ibid., 27).⁶ So it seems that although many friends of discovery wanted to abandon the strict dichotomy to "empirical"/"mystical" context of discovery and "conceptual"/"logical" context of justification, they left a corner for discovery in "genuine" sense, which has many of the features of the old context of discovery, i.e., that is not amenable to conceptual analysis or logic but is empirical, mystical and inexplicable.

As a matter of fact, despite the general trend within 20th-century philosophy of science, there have been many candidates suggested for the role of logic or a method of discovery (although they have not been generally accepted). Paradoxically, even Popper's ideas

⁶ Later, Nickles introduced the idea of *discoverability* (i.e. "generative justification", or rational reconstruction of a potential discovery) which is one way of trying to analyze the area of discovery but leaving actual discovery intact (Nickles 1985; Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 223-227).

(e.g. Popper 1959; 1963) about there not being any logic of discovery can be interpreted as a supposed method for discovery (see Nickles 2000, 92-93). The same holds for evolutionary epistemologies more generally (e.g., Campbell 1974). The idea is to maintain that new comes with random variation (and subsequent selection), which means that this is a supposed method for making discoveries.⁷ Another "anti-methodological method" for discovery is the idea that discovery in genuine sense is serendipitous. This is a variant of evolutionary epistemology. In routine or "normal" science deductive inferences, experiments, observations, and inductive generalizations are important. But significant progress, real and revolutionary novelties are made (according to this approach) only by serendipity (see Kantorovich & Ne'eman 1989, Kantorovich 1993; Nickles 2000). Serendipity means "discoveries which are made when scientists unintentionally solve a problem (or explain a phenomenon), while intending to solve a different problem (or to explain a different phenomenon)" (Kantorovich 1993, 7). This is not supposed to be a *logic* of discovery because the basic idea is to maintain that discoveries are not made by logical means (ibid., 2, 61-68), but still it is a strong claim that this is the only way how real novelties can turn up. It becomes then very near to being a supposed method for discoveries. Kantorovich calls it "a manifestation of universal phenomena" (ibid., 2); which works especially if these processes or phenomena are cultivated (ibid., 113-115).

Another strong candidate for the logic of discovery is the *interrogative model of inquiry*, in various versions (Hintikka 1985; 1999; Kleiner 1993; Jung 1996; Sintonen 1996). According to this approach, inquiry in general has its basis in question – answer steps, and processes of discovery should be seen as a part of this more general epistemological approach. Instead of focusing just on formal or abstract "logic," these models have conceptualized scientific inquiry as structured by systematic and deliberate processes of interrogation or by processes where interrogative and

⁷ Although it can be debated how realistic this model is for simulating the way how human beings make discoveries.

inferential moves are combined. Questions constrain and guide the processes of inquiry where heuristic and strategic aspects of inquiry are important. The secret for discovery is not logic as such, but the skills of putting forward and producing good and answerable questions during the process of inquiry. A basic, and as it seems still open, question with respect to discovery within this approach, is how good and fertile questions are generated (see Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 228-229).

Other candidates have also been suggested. The hypotheticodeductive model of inquiry has its basis in the claim that new ideas, especially new conceptual structures, cannot be generated inductively from data (e.g., Hempel 1966). Still there has been advocates for an *inductive logic of discovery* also in the 20th-century (Pera 1981; McLaughlin 1982; Gillies 1996; cf. Reichenbach 1938). It is usually maintained that deductive logic cannot be a logic of discovery because of its nature as a necessary and non-ampliative form of reasoning. But this view also has been challenged with deductive logics of discovery (Nickles 1998, 100; Hintikka 1997; Meheus 1999). Another candidate for the method of discovery has been Imre Lakatos' (1978) 'methodology of scientific research programmes', which aimed at reconciling Popper's methodology with Thomas Kuhn's theory of scientific progress by emphasizing various heuristic elements within "research programmes". Blachowicz has suggested a "logic of correction" (Blachowicz 1998). According to it human beings can transcend the Meno paradox, i.e., are able to make inquiries into an unknown by means a giveand-take conversation between what we know and what we desire to know. An old and honourable candidate for a general method of science is the method of analysis and synthesis (Hintikka & Remes 1974). Especially within the interrogative models of inquiry, this method has been suggested as an essential element of the logic of discovery (Hintikka 1999). These various candidates and approaches indicate the plurality of stances towards discovery nowadays. My intention is not, however, to analyze or compare these various approaches here in any detail.

There have been contributions to the investigation of discovery from special and applied sciences which adjoin philosophy. One

important reason for new interest in discovery has been various methods and logics of discovery developed within artificial intelligence and cognitive science. This has influenced the "computational philosophy of science" (Thagard 1988, 1992; also Magnani 2004b; see also Aliseda 2006; Simon 1977). Instead of asking if processes of discovery or inquiry can be analyzed conceptually, this approach has asked how various processes of discovery and inquiry can be analyzed and implemented computationally. If the idea is to simulate or implement various cognitive processes, there is no strong need, a priori to make any sharp distinctions between logic and psychology or to maintain that there are some areas of discovery which cannot in principle be grasped (Thagard 1988, 51-56; see also Gabbay & Woods 2005, 2, 107). Such potential elusiveness, it is assumed, will become evident after the continuing design process. This kind of a "simulation" approach has meant a different kind of an attitude towards discovery although critics have maintained that these models have not succeeded in simulating how human beings make genuine and novel discoveries (see e.g., Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 233-238).

Historical case studies have also been influential within the philosophical discussions on discovery, especially after Hanson and Kuhn. In contrast to computational approaches, historical reconstructions tend to abandon a general "logic" of discovery and instead analyze the rationality involved in some specific, long term historical processes (see e.g., Lugg 1985; Nickles 2000). Clear challenges, also, for the old preconceptions and distinctions concerning a logic of discovery are sociological theories and social history of science. According to them, cognitive or logical processes leading to discoveries are not so important, and they might be even impossible to trace. Discoveries are more about social attributions and negotiations among social agents, often long after the ideas have been generated for the first time (Brannigan 1981; Schaffer 1994; Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 238-242).

All in all, there is, then, a variety of approaches connected to the issue of a logic or method of discovery. Some of these approaches compete with each other, but these contrasts can also be

overemphasized. To some extent, these models and approaches can complement each other, for example, by combining the interrogative model and serendipity (see Kleiner 1993, 40-59; 1999); or by combining logical and historical approaches (Aliseda 2004); or social attribution theory and cognitivism (Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004, 240-242), or serendipity, abductive and deductive inference and emotional cognition (Thagard 2002). Meheus and Nickles have summarized the current view, in contrast to previous ones concerning discovery, by saying that "[a] large majority of philosophers of science and epistemologists agrees nowadays that the classical conception [discoveries with standardized procedures] as well as the romantic conception [discoveries] through strokes of genius or luck] are mistaken" (Meheus & Nickles 1999, 231; cf. Sintonen & Kiikeri 2004). Still there are big differences as how to interpret this situation. Some researchers come close to the "romantic" conception by emphasizing, for example, luck and serendipity as a source for novel ideas (see Kantorovich 1993), and others are closer to the "classical" conception of a clear logic of discovery by focusing on new formal systems of logic (see Meheus 1999). I think this plurality of views is for good reasons. Discovery seems to involve both of these aspects and be so complex a process that it is not to be explained by just one method or conception.

New kinds of logical systems have been developed which provide better conceptual tools for analyzing processes of discovery in relation to traditional systems of logic (Hintikka 1999; Meheus et al. 2002; Aliseda 2003; 2006; Gabbay & Woods 2005). A related or a competing approach is to broaden the horizon to include methodological processes more generally (Nickles 1980b; Kleiner 1993; Jung 1996). Aliseda has maintained that this has meant a move towards pre-Fregean conception of logic, where boundaries between logic and general methodology are rather fluid (Aliseda 1997, 37). The specific realms of logic and empirical (and/or historical) issues are not seen as necessarily exclusive of each other. A broader perspective interprets discovery and inquiry more generally within cognitive processes of human beings (Nesher 2001). A still more radical approach is to seek alternatives to cognitivist and mentalist models of discovery, where the role of external artefacts and models, social practices and collaboration is strongly taken into account as a basis for discoveries (Magnani 2001, 53-69; 2004b).

Is it then possible to answer to the "Laudan's challenge" (presented above) against the discovery programme? Laudan nicely captured some basic sceptical suppositions prevalent in the 20th-century philosophy of science, suppositions still very much alive. His challenge has various components, suggesting that it could be answered through varied approaches and ways. The discovery programme should, from an epistemological point of view, point out why it is important. Laudan maintained that when the post hoc logic of theory testing and justification had become central, the logic-of-discovery programme should show its relevance for justification, otherwise it is more or less redundant epistemologically. He was also sceptical whether philosophy has anything to offer for discovery heuristically. He solicited philosophical problems to which the discovery programme is an answer.

One clear answer to Laudan's challenge is to maintain that a methodological and epistemological understanding of the area of discovery is essential for philosophy of science even if such understanding is not related to justification. This assertion is a sort of a counter-challenge to anti-discovery programmes: "to ignore discovery, innovation, and problem solving in general is to ignore most of the scientists' activities and concerns, in many cases not only the most interesting phases of scientific research but also (more importantly) phases highly relevant to epistemology" (Nickles 1980a, 2). Hanson (1967) presented a similar rationale for his philosophical interest in discovery, which he called "Mallorian"⁸. The rationale was "Because it's there!" It would be odd if philosophy would have no interest or nothing to say about

⁸ He named it 'Mallorian' because it was the same answer as the famous mountain climber Mallory gave as the rationale of his urge to climb to a certain difficult mountain.

such an interesting topic as discovery.⁹ A related answer can be given by emphasizing the meaning of *heuristic* aspects in philosophy of science. Nickles (1989) has argued that philosophy traditionally emphasized "epistemological appraisal," i.e., retrospective appraisal of scientific results. But philosophy *should* be--and now *is*, according to Nickles--more interested in "heuristic appraisal," i.e. forward-looking, heuristic assessment.

Laudan's challenge is a good example of putting the epistemological appraisal at the forefront. His point was that although there is the area of discovery and heuristics in inquiry, philosophy has very little to say about it. He seems to take it for granted that philosophy has much to offer for the area of justification and hypothesis testing, but not for discovery and heuristics. But he gives very scant reasons why this should be so. Hintikka has provided one clear answer to Laudan's challenge although not explicitly in a connection to this problem. Laudan's one basic concern was to call for specification of those epistemological problems to which a logic of discovery would be an answer (Laudan 1980, 173). Hintikka (1998) has maintained that the basic question of contemporary epistemology is the problem which Peirce brought forward with abduction, and which more generally stated is "What is ampliative reasoning like?" According to Hintikka, the answer cannot be given by deductive logic as such, but it is not a valid contention that the area of discovery is in principle cut off from logical or epistemological means (ibid., 506). This position is reminiscent of Peirce's dictum:

According to Kant, the central question of philosophy is "How are synthetical judgments *a priori* possible?" But antecedently to this comes the question how synthetical judgments in general, and still more generally, how synthetical reasoning is possible at all. When the answer to the general problem has been obtained, the particular one

⁹ This reminds one of Peirce's corollary for his "first rule of reason" (and of learning & inquiry): "Do not block the way of inquiry" (Peirce RTL, 178).

Sami Paavola

will be comparatively simple. This is the lock upon the door of philosophy. (Peirce CP 5.348, 1869)

From this point of view, abduction brings forth an absolutely focal problem of philosophy. *Because* the area of discovery is so confusing (both in philosophy and more generally) it should not be neglected but be investigated as ever more interesting and important for philosophical analysis.

4. A short history of abduction

4.1. Abduction for Peirce

Peirce presented the distinction between three modes of inference in his very early works. He insisted that besides deduction and induction there is a third basic form of inference. There are many predecessors (before Peirce) for this conception in various methodological and logical ideas. Peirce himself referred, for example, to several earlier writers who used the term "hypothesis" in a sense of "the conclusion of an argument from consequence and consequent to antecedent" (see EP 1:34-35, note, 1868). Quite clear influences on Peirce, regarding abduction, were Aristotelean syllogisms, the scholastic tradition, and Kantian philosophy, all of which Peirce modified to a direction of his own (Peirce MS L107 [Stuhr 1987, 26], 1904; MS 475, 1903; Murphey 1961, 56-68; Fann 1970, 11-17; Proni 1988; Hilpinen 2000; see also Redding 2003). Peirce wanted to develop an architectonic system of universal categories and conceptions which included a general and systematic theory of representations, logic and reasoning. In his early works, this development started from an analysis of propositions and is clearly seen in "On a New List of Categories", a famous, concise and intricate paper by Peirce published in 1868 (Peirce CP 1.545-559, 1868). Peirce ended up with a three-fold classification of modes of reasoning when he developed a systematic theory of various forms of syllogistic reasoning, including deductive as well as synthetic forms of reasoning. Peirce

called the third mode of reasoning by various names during his long career, but mostly 'hypothesis', 'retroduction', or 'abduction' (or variants of these terms, like 'making an hypothesis') (see Bergman & Paavola 2003). In his very first papers concerning this mode of inference, that is, his Harvard Lectures in 1865, he also used the term "reasoning à posteriori" in parallel with the term "hypothesis" (W 1:180, 266-267, 1865) and in entries he penned for the Baldwin dictionary in 1901-02 he used the term "presumption" (Peirce CP 2.774-777, 791, 1902)¹⁰. I will use the term 'abduction' as a general term for this third mode of inference because this appellation is established as current usage although, from the Peircean point of view, 'retroduction' and 'hypothesis' would be at least as good alternatives.

Peirce changed his conceptions and theories concerning abduction during his long career (Fann 1970; Richter 1995; Paavola 2004b [article III]; 2005 [article IV]). As a typical feature of Peirce's architectonic philosophy in general, these were not so much abrupt changes but rather new developments and emphases or new kinds of classifications which had their background already in his earlier views. One clearer change, however, has been often noted in relation to abduction (Burks 1946, 301; Fann 1970, 9-10; Reilly 1970, 34; Thagard 1981a; Anderson 1987, 19-23; Flach & Kakas 2000b, 58; cf. Buchler 1939, 130-136; Hilpinen 2000; Levi 2004). In his earlier writings, abduction ('hypothesis') was treated as an evidencing process; Peirce classified various forms of inference and their nature. In his later writings, it was interpreted more as a part of a methodological process; abduction is the first stage of inquiry within which hypotheses are invented; they are then explicated with deduction and tested with induction. According to Thagard, this was a change from the context of justification (where the 'hypothesis' as a weak form of inference belonged) to the context of discovery (with the later theory of abduction). This change also entailed that a guessing instinct was an uneliminable element of abductive reasoning in Peirce's later theory. In his later writings,

¹⁰ Peirce mentioned in the Baldwin dictionary that his *own* favourite term also at that time was 'abduction' – see CP 2.774, 1902.

Peirce emphasized abduction as a way of generating new ideas (Peirce HP 2:878-879, 1900; CP 2.776-777, 1902; CP 5.145, 5.171-172, 1903; CP 5.590, 1903; CP 8.209, c. 1905; CP 6.475, 1908).

It is not clear at what time, exactly, the trichotomy of reasoning came to Peirce's mind, but, according to some of his own testimonies, it was in the early 1860s (Fann 1970, 11; see Peirce CP 7.98, c. 1910; CP 8.385, 1903; see also Peirce MS L107 [Stuhr 1987, 26]). In his manuscripts, it is clearly represented not until in his Harvard lectures "On the logic of science" from 1865 and in Lowell lectures "The logic of science: or, induction and hypothesis" from 1866 (W 1:161-302, 1865; W 1:357-504, 1866). There he represented a correlation between three modes of inference and three figures of Aristotelean syllogisms, and proposed the irreducibility of these three syllogistic figures (Fann 1970, 11; see also Peirce MS 475, 1903). Accordingly, deduction, induction, and abduction (then called 'reasoning a posteriori' or 'hypothesis') are irreducible to each other although deduction is a sort of paradigmatic case for syllogisms. Abduction is "the inference of a cause from its effect" (Peirce W 1:180, 1865); it solves why-questions (see W 1:426, 1866). Peirce developed this "syllogistic" (or "evidential") viewpoint of abduction in many articles after the late 1860s (see Peirce CP 2.461-516, 1867; CP 2.391-426, 1867; CP 1.545-559, 1868; CP 5.264-317, 1868; CP 5.318-357, 1869; CP 2.619-644, 1878). Rough formulations for abductive and inductive inferences can be made by inverting the deductive syllogism (which proceeds from major and minor premises to conclusion). Induction is the inference of the major premise (rule) from the minor premise (case) and the conclusion (result), and abduction the inference of the minor premise (case) from the conclusion (result) and the major premise (rule) (Peirce CP 5.275-276, 1868; CP 2.623, 1878). These formulations do not yet indicate the strength of these modes of reasoning. At that time Peirce guite often presented abduction as a form of a probable reasoning (Peirce CP 2.511, 1867; CP 5.276, 1868; CP 5.349, 1869), or as a weak form of reasoning (Peirce CP 2.623-625, 1878), or without making any clear specifications about its strength (e.g., Peirce CP 1.559, 1867).

The syllogistic viewpoint culminated in two papers, "Deduction, Induction, and Hypothesis" in 1878, and "A Theory of Probable Inference" in 1883. The first one is a paper meant for a wide audience and not just for experts in logic. Peirce presents abduction as a weak kind of an argument for "making an hypothesis":

Hypothesis is where we find some very curious circumstance, which would be explained by the supposition that it was a case of a certain general rule, and thereupon adopt that supposition. (Peirce CP 2.624, 1878)

He gave also some simple examples of abduction, for example, how numberless documents and monuments referring to Napoleon are explained by supposing that this man really has existed, or how fish and shell fossils in the interior of the country are explained by supposing that sea once washed that land (Peirce CP 2.625, 1878).

In his 1883 paper, he clearly presented abduction (still called 'hypothesis') as a form of probable inference (Peirce CP 2.694-754, 1883). He made a distinction between induction and abduction (see Peirce CP 2.713-714, 1883) but at the same time called abduction 'induction of characters' (Peirce CP 2.707, 1883). In the end of the paper he speculated that human mind must be adapted to guessing the laws and facts of nature, otherwise the amount of our knowledge nowadays would be inexplicable: "... all human knowledge, up to the highest flights of science, is but the development of our inborn animal instinct" (Peirce CP 2.754, 1883). But at that time Peirce explicitly denied that this 'instinct' is a basis for abduction:

Others have supposed that there is a special adaptation of the mind to the universe, so that we are more apt to make true theories than we otherwise should be. Now, to say that a theory such as these is *necessary* to explaining the validity of induction and hypothesis [abduction] is to say that these modes of inference are not in themselves valid, but that their conclusions are rendered probable by

Sami Paavola

being probable deductive inferences from a suppressed (and originally unknown) premiss. But I maintain that it has been shown that the modes of inference in question are necessarily valid, whatever the constitution of the universe, so long as it admits of the premisses being true. (Peirce CP 2.749, 1883; cf. also 6.417-418, 1878)

In his early works Peirce often also related conceptions, sensations, and emotions to abduction (i.e., to the 'hypothetic inference'). The Kantian idea of bringing a manifold of sensations or experience to unity was a link connecting abduction and these notions (see e.g. Peirce W 1:471-472, 1866; Reilly 1970, 32-34; Davis 1972, 81-84).

The function of hypothesis is to substitute for a great series of predicates forming no unity in themselves, a single one (or small number) which involves them all, together (perhaps) with an indefinite number of others. It is, therefore, also a reduction of a manifold to unity. (Peirce EP 2:34, 1868; see also e.g. Peirce W 1:516, 1866)

This process of generation of a hypothesis is, according to Peirce, analogical to conceptions, sensations, and emotions: [for] "...a sensation is a simple predicate taken in place of a complex predicate; in other words, it fulfills the function of an hypothesis." (Peirce CP 5.291, 1868; see also CP 2.712, 1883; CP 6.145-146, 1892). Thus abduction "produces the sensuous element of thought" in contrast to induction's "habitual element" and deduction's "volitional element" (Peirce CP 2.643, 1878).

After his 1883 paper, there was a break in Peirce's discussions on abduction. Burks and Fann have treated the year 1891 as the beginning of a transitional period between "evidential" and "methodological" viewpoints on abduction (Burks 1946, 301; Fann 1970, 9). In any case, in 1892 (at "The Law of Mind", Peirce CP 6.102-163), the basic idea was still quite similar to the 1883 paper. Abduction ('hypothesis') was equated with "induction from qualities" (Peirce CP 6.145, 1892), and both induction and abduction were seen as forms of probable inference (Peirce CP 6.147, 1892; see HP 2:114, 1893). The change is clearly seen in a manuscript "Lessons from the History of Science" (dated by editors of Collected Papers to c. 1896)¹¹. As a mark of this change he used the term 'retroduction' instead of 'hypothesis'. "Retroduction is the provisional adoption of a hypothesis" (Peirce CP 1.68, c. 1896). And now it is explicitly connected to a supposed tendency of human beings to find fertile ideas:

It is certain that the only hope of retroductive reasoning ever reaching the truth is that there may be some natural tendency toward an agreement between the ideas which suggest themselves to the human mind and those which are concerned in the laws of nature. (Peirce CP 1.81, c. 1896; see also CP 1.121)

Peirce maintained that Aristotle had been after this form of reasoning in his *Prior Analytics* (with 'apagoge,' which is translated as 'abduction') but this sense had been lost because the text of Aristotle had been corrupted and misunderstood (Peirce CP 1.65, c. 1896; RTL, 140-141, 1898; also CP 7.248-253, c. 1901; CP 2.776, 1902; CP 5.144, 1903). This is why Peirce at first did *not* use the term 'abduction' (which term was interpreted differently at that time in a relation to Aristotelean syllogisms). But after a while he started to use the term 'abduction' (Peirce HP 895-904, 1900) (and also again the term 'hypothesis' – see Peirce HP 876-890, 1900). His basic idea had changed from the early theory, so that abduction was now connected firmly to a sort of guessing instinct or supposed natural tendency of human beings for finding true ideas. Peirce himself characterized this change

... Abduction. Upon this subject, my doctrine has been immensely improved since my essay "A Theory of Probable Inference" was published in 1883. In what I there said about "Hypothetic Inference" I was an explorer upon untrodden ground. I committed, though I half corrected, a slight positive error, which is easily set right without

¹¹ Wiener has suggested (Wiener 1952, 344n5; Fann 1970, 29-30) that this manuscript should be dated already to the years 1891-92 which would be in accordance with the view that Peirce changed his conceptions on abduction earlier. But the date is not sure.

Sami Paavola

essentially altering my position. But my capital error was a negative one, in not perceiving that, according to my own principles, the reasoning with which I was there dealing [abduction] could not be the reasoning by which we are led to adopt a hypothesis, although I all but stated as much. But I was too much taken up in considering syllogistic forms and the doctrine of logical extension and comprehension, both of which I made more fundamental than they really are. As long as I held that opinion, my conceptions of Abduction necessarily confused two different kinds of reasoning. When, after repeated attempts, I finally succeeded in clearing the matter up, the fact shone out that probability proper had nothing to do with the validity of Abduction, unless in a doubly indirect manner. But now a number of considerations offered themselves as possibly connected with the solution of the problem, and owing to the extreme weakness of this form of inference, it was difficult to make sure that they were irrelevant. I seemed to be lost in a pathless forest, until by minute application of the first principles, I found that the categories, which I had been led to neglect from not seeing how they were to be applied, must and in fact did furnish the clue that guided me through the maze. (Peirce CP 2.102, c. 1902)

As I read this passage, it says that after this point, Peirce did not consider abduction as a form of *probable* reasoning. He says that the way he had characterized abduction (or 'hypothesis') earlier (especially in the 1883 paper) was in fact induction. Further, he is now of the view that abduction should be defined differently, and seen as weaker than in the earlier presentations (see also Peirce HP 2:1031-1032, 1902; MS 475, 1903; CP 8.227-228, 234, c. 1910). But he does not mean to say that all of his earlier writings had been wrong in these respects, but only that he had confused abduction and induction in many of them (Peirce MS L75e:167-173, 1902; also MS 475, 1903). He now says that categories furnished the clue for a new theory. In the new theory, abduction, a weak form of inference, is connected to guessing, and to "may-be's" (which are connected to "Firstness" in Peirce's categorical system - see e.g. Peirce CP 1.356-357, c. 1890; CP 2.85, c. 1902). I think that, according to Peirce, previous syllogistic treatment of abduction
was not enough because it did not explain how hypotheses are generated, nor characterize abductive generation, in a distinctive way. Yet abduction, a weak form of inference, is not hopelessly weak if we suppose that human beings have a tendency to find fertile ideas. Peirce started to speak about the "economy of research" in connection to abduction which should assure that human beings can find fertile hypotheses effectively (Peirce CP 7.220-223, 1901; MS L75a:35-36, b279, 1902; HP 2:1034, 1902; CP 5.600-604, 1903). He did not abandon the syllogistic formulation of abduction, for "although it [abduction] is very little hampered [guided] by logical rules", it still has "a perfectly definite logical form" (Peirce CP 5.188, 1903). Now abduction is treated as a first stage of inquiry with which hypotheses are invented and provisionally adopted but because of its weakness these hypotheses must then be made clearer with deduction, and tested with induction (Peirce HP 2:895-896, 1900; CP 7.218, 1901; CP 6.469-473, 1908).

Peirce developed this "methodological" (or "methodeutical") viewpoint (Burks 1946) in many manuscripts and writings after the turn of the century (see Peirce HP 876-879, 1900; HP 890-904, 1901; CP 6.522-547, 1901; CP 7.164-255, 1901; CP 2.1-202, c. 1902; HP 1022-1042 [MS L75], 1902; CP 7.110-130, 1903; CP 5.590-604, 1903; HP 2:1011-1021, 1903; EP 2: 258-299, 1903). Especially well known are his "Lectures on Pragmatism" from 1903. There he presented a basic formula for abduction (Peirce CP 5.189, 1903):

The surprising fact, C, is observed; But if A were true, C would be a matter of course, Hence, there is reason to suspect that A is true.

The form is similar to a syllogistic formulation but with some additions; "the surprising fact" as a starting point, "as a matter of course" in the second premise and "reason to suspect" in the conclusion. This is in line with the methodological viewpoint where abduction concerns the first stage of inquiry. Peirce connects abduction in these papers also to an "insight" (i.e., a sort of a guessing "instinct") for coming up with true theories that is not supposed to be infallible but strong enough to help make discoveries (Peirce CP 5.172-174, 1903). There are some special features in these lectures which are not so clearly emphasized in Peirce's other writings. He connects, for example, abduction to his pragmatism, and specifically to a "maxim of pragmatism" (Peirce CP 5.196-197, 1903). And he maintains that abduction "shades into perceptual judgment without any sharp line of demarcation between them," (Peirce CP 5.181, 1903) which means that abductive inferences and perceptual judgments (or perception in general) involve important common elements, that is, they both have characters "proper to *interpretations*" (Peirce CP 5.181-188, 1903).

At about 1905 Peirce started to use the term 'retroduction' (again) instead of 'abduction' (e.g. Peirce CP 2.755, c. 1905). It seems that there was no big change in the theory itself. In other later writings he also used the term 'hypothesis' again (e.g. Peirce CP 8.238, c. 1910). Peirce himself wrote:

I have hitherto called this kind of reasoning which issues in explanatory hypotheses and the like, *abduction*, because I see reason to think that this is what Aristotle intended to denote by the corresponding Greek term '[apagoge]' in the 25th chapter of the 2nd Book of his Analytics ... But since this, after all, is only conjectural, I have on reflexion decided to give this kind of reasoning the name of *retroduction* to imply that it turns back and leads from the consequent of an admitted consequence, to its antecedent. (Peirce MS 857:5, n.d.; cf. also MS 756:v3-5)

So it seems that a main reason for returning to the term 'retroduction' was that he had begun to doubt his own previous theory about the interpretation of Aristotle's text (cf. also Peirce CP 8.209, c. 1905). Peirce developed and presented his later theory in various manuscripts and letters (see Peirce CP 2.755-772, c. 1905; CP 8.205-213, c. 1905; NEM 3:211-217, 1910; CP 8.214-238, c. 1910; CP 7.97-109, c. 1910; NEM 3:159-210, 1911; CP 8.380-388, 1913). The basic idea of abduction was then:

Retroduction, or Hypothetic Inference, which depends on our hope, sooner or later, to guess at the conditions under which a given kind of phenomenon will present itself. (Peirce CP 8.385, 1913)

Two articles of his later works in relation to abduction may be mentioned separately. The first one is "Guessing" (Peirce MS 687, 1907)¹². This paper does not concern abduction explicitly but is connected to it in many ways. It is about "puzzles" or "mysteries" surrounding man's ability at "guessing"; that is, finding true explanations and theories for various phenomena. Peirce enlivens his article by describing a case where he himself revealed a culprit who had stolen his things in a boat trip. One of his principal explanations for this ability at guessing was that people can observe such intimations of truth which they are not able to specify consciously. This paper has especially inspired interpretations of abduction as a methodology and reasoning used by detectives who encounter clue-like signs (Sebeok & Umiker-Sebeok 1983; cf. Burton 2000).

Another influential article of Peirce's later works has been "A Neglected Argument for the Reality of God" (Peirce CP 6.452-491, 1908). There Peirce presents a bit enigmatic argument concerning the reality of God and at the same time describes his theory of scientific reasoning. He describes abduction ('retroduction') as "the spontaneous conjectures of instinctive reason" (Peirce CP 6.475, 1908) and connects it to a "Play of Musement" which is a kind of a reverie or speculation about some things and their causes (see Peirce CP 6.458-459, 1908) especially between things in various "universes of experience", that is, between ideas, brute actualities, and intermediating signs (Peirce CP 6.455, 1908). The Play of Musement is not restricted to abduction but, clearly, it is an essential element in Peirce's eloquent description of it:

¹² Some parts of this manuscript are published in Peirce CP 7.36-48, 1907, without the detective case. The whole paper is published in *Hound & Horn* magazine from 1929, pp. 267-282 and described at length in Sebeok & Umiker-Sebeok 1983.

Sami Paavola

Every inquiry whatsoever takes its rise in the observation, in one or another of the three Universes, of some surprising phenomenon, some experience which either disappoints an expectation, or breaks in upon some habit of expectation of the *inguisiturus*; and each apparent exception to this rule only confirms it. [---] The inquiry begins with pondering these phenomena in all their aspects, in the search of some point of view whence the wonder shall be resolved. At length a conjecture arises that furnishes a possible Explanation, by which I mean a syllogism exhibiting the surprising fact as necessarily consequent upon the circumstances of its occurrence together with the truth of the credible conjecture, as premisses. On account of this Explanation, the inquirer is led to regard his conjecture, or hypothesis, with favor. As I phrase it, he provisionally holds it to be "Plausible"; this acceptance ranges in different cases -- and reasonably so -- from a mere expression of it in the interrogative mood, as a question meriting attention and reply, up through all appraisals of Plausibility, to uncontrollable inclination to believe. The whole series of mental performances between the notice of the wonderful phenomenon and the acceptance of the hypothesis, during which the usually docile understanding seems to hold the bit between its teeth and to have us at its mercy, the search for pertinent circumstances and the laying hold of them, sometimes without our cognizance, the scrutiny of them, the dark laboring, the bursting out of the startling conjecture, the remarking of its smooth fitting to the anomaly, as it is turned back and forth like a key in a lock, and the final estimation of its Plausibility, I reckon as composing the First Stage of Inquiry. Its characteristic formula of reasoning I term Retroduction [i.e., abduction] ... (Peirce CP 6.469, 1908).

Although abduction is related to a guessing instinct, it is also "reasoning from consequent to antecedent" (see above). He also states that abduction involves generating hypotheses with different strengths as to plausibility: from "a question meriting attention" to "uncontrollable inclination to believe".

In short, I have tried to give a brief outline of main trends of Peirce's versatile writings on abduction. In his early writings, Peirce presented abduction especially syllogistically. He changed and broadened this approach towards a methodological treatment of abduction (as a first phase of inquiry) in order to explain how hypotheses are generated. In his later writings he presented abduction as a weak form of inference, and connected with this he emphasized the role of instinctual and/or perceptual elements as a basis for abduction. These approaches have left room for various subsequent interpretations of abduction.

4.2. Abduction after Peirce

For long after Peirce's death, abduction raised but marginal interest. Not only was Peirce' philosophy studied quite little, but abduction itself seems not to have been very amenable to those conceptions which become prevalent in the first half of the 20th-century philosophy--and actually long after that. Not even pragmatists seemed to show any clear and explicit interest in it (either in the syllogistic form and the methodological-instinctual interpretation). For example, Dewey, whom one would have expected to analyze abductive inference, never mentioned it in his writings, although "the presence of the activity these terms are invoked to represent is unmistakable in Dewey's approach to logic" (Marcio 2001, 102; see also Prawat 2001, 689-693; Garrison 2001, 722-738; Stanic & Russell 2002, 1257; see also Roth 1988; Alexander 1990; Brogaard 1999a).

I think that the 20th-century writings concerning abduction (following Peirce) can be analyzed roughly into four main trends for present purposes, 1) *critical comments* on abduction as a form of reasoning, and especially in relation to discovery, 2) *favourable accounts* of Peirce's abduction and endeavours *to develop it further*, 3) *scholarly work* related to abduction in the context of Peirce's philosophy in general, and 4) abduction interpreted in areas of research other than philosophy (often favourable accounts which have had influences on philosophical discussions). These emphases have not necessarily excluded one another (for example, the analyses on Peirce's writings have paved the way for the new interpretations).

Sami Paavola

Ernst Nagel represented a critical viewpoint by likening Peirce's views to "a self-corrective hypothetico-deductive method" (Nagel 1933, 381). Nagel maintained that there is only a psychological, not a logical difference between statistical deduction and the modes of ampliative inference (both abduction and induction) (ibid., 382-3). Similarly, R. B. Braithwaite studied Peirce's later view of abduction, and concluded that the difference to an "orthodox account" was "merely a verbal one" so that Peirce seemed to call an act of insight, reasoning (Braithwaite 1934, 510; cf. Buchler 1939, 176).¹³ So with the rise of analytic philosophy, the need for a special ampliative mode of reasoning was usually neglected and Peirce's views were easily interpreted either as confused, or basically similar to the hypothetico-deductive methodology. The distinction between deduction and induction (which included all non-deductive inference) was prevalent at that time.

A short critical paper, often referred to, was that of Harry G. Frankfurt (1958). It is an analysis of the contention that Peirce's abduction could be "originative" and also a form of logical inference. Frankfurt maintained that Peirce held a paradoxical view that hypotheses are at the same time products of an *imaginative* faculty and of *logical* inference (ibid., 594; cf. Buchler 1939, 37; Santaella Braga 1991; Wirth 1995, 407-408; Merrell 2004; Santaella 2005; Tiercelin 2005; Paavola 2005 [article IV]). He also presented an argument, which is much used later, that in the form of abductive inference the hypotheses as a conclusion of an *inference* (cf. Paavola 2004a [article I]). He also remarked that the form of abduction seems to allow the possibility of an infinite number of hypotheses. Frankfurt concluded by admitting that the form of abduction can establish "the admissibility of hypotheses to

¹³ Both Nagel's and Braithwaite's views were presented within reviews of the *Collected Papers of Charles Sanders Peirce*, an edition of volumes of Peirce's papers started at 1931 which had aroused some interest also on Peirce's theory of abduction.

rank as hypotheses" (ibid., 597), but he did not develop this idea any further.

In 1946 Arthur W. Burks defended abduction as a logic of discovery in a short paper stating that Peirce's logic in general was meant to cover critical logic ("logica docens") and also one's instinctual habits ("logica utens") (Burks 1946).¹⁴ Burks aimed at interpreting abduction so that it can deal with logic and instinctive habits at the same time. Burks also made a distinction (referred to above) between two major periods in Peirce's treatment of abduction: 1) as an evidencing process, and, 2) after 1891, as including methodological processes besides (ibid., 301).

As was mentioned above, N. R. Hanson was, however, the first who seriously started to develop Peirce's abduction as a way of conceptualizing the area of discovery. It is important to note, however – as Hanson himself emphasized -- that he was not after any "manual" for making actual discoveries, but rather a means of analyzing discoveries conceptually (see Hanson 1961a, 20-21).¹⁵ In his famous book, Patterns of Discovery, Hanson treated abduction as a form of reasoning from surprising phenomena to explanatory hypotheses (Hanson 1958a, especially p. 85-92). Further, he connected abduction to perception, and to some sort of an insight (for "seeing that"), or as a "dawning of an aspect," these being connections that Peirce had emphasized in his Pragmatism lectures of 1903. Accordingly, abduction is involved when scientists struggle for new kinds of intelligible "patterns" in some puzzling data or phenomena. Hanson contrasted his model especially with inductivism and with the hypothetico-deductive model of inquiry. In his subsequent papers Hanson defended abduction as a way of analyzing reasons for suggesting hypotheses, which are, according to him, logical not just psychological reasons (in contrast to conceptions prevalent at the time) (Hanson 1958b, 1963, 1965/1971; cf. Gabbay & Woods 2005, 107; see critical counter-comments:

¹⁴ See Bergman & Paavola 2003 for Peirce's characterizations for these terms 'logica docens' and 'logica utens'.

¹⁵ This same argument can be found in many places of Hanson's writings (e.g. Hanson 1961b, 41; 1960, 183; 1965, 44, 65; 1965/1971, 299-300; 1967)

Schon 1960). He developed his formulations further by making a distinction between reasons for suggesting some *particular*, minutely specified hypothesis, and reasons for suggesting a hypothesis of some *kind* (or type) (Hanson 1960). The argument was that "... *before* having hit a hypothesis which succeeds in its predictions, one can have good reasons for anticipating that the hypothesis will be one of some particular *kind*" (Hanson 1961a, 23). Hanson (1965, 47-50) maintained that abduction included three components: A) setting phenomena into some pattern (emphasized in Hanson 1958a); B) considering the type of an explanation before having some particular hypothesis (Hanson 1961a); and C) reasoning "backwards" from an anomaly to an explanation (Hanson 1963). As he summarized (Hanson 1965, 50):

A Logic of Discovery should concern itself with the scientists' actual reasoning which

- C. proceeds retroductively, from an anomaly to
- B. the delineation of a kind of explanatory H which
- A. fits into an organized *pattern* of concepts.

In the beginning of the 1970s, Peter Achinstein made partly approving, partly critical comments on abduction. Achinstein agreed with Peirce and Hanson that, contrary to the hypotheticodeductive model, scientists *can* and do make inferences to explanations and laws (Achinstein 1970, 1971; also 1987). But he especially criticized Hanson's formulations as inadequate in their given form. These formulations did not take the role of a theoretical background into account, but suggested that scientists always start by simply observing the phenomena. On the other hand, these formulations are fallacious because they allow inferences to all sorts of wild and crazy hypotheses (Achinstein 1970, 91-93; 1971, 117-119; cf. Paavola 2004a [article I]).

At the end of the 1970s, Isaac Levi interpreted abduction in the context of his own theory of growth of knowledge. According to him, abduction provides criteria for evaluating whether potential answers qualify as potential answers to a given question (Levi 1978; 1980, 41-50). Abduction deals with potential answers, but not

with all possibilities, rather those which are "serious" possibilities (i.e., those possibilities which are in relation to cognitive states and knowledge of rational agents or inquirers) (ibid.). Rescher (1978, 41-63) also argued that there must be a way of limiting an area of promising candidate hypotheses, which is more effective than just a trial-and-error method suggested by Popper. Rescher analyzed Peirce's abductive solution for this puzzle, that is, how people find out plausible hypotheses with an instinct. Rescher himself suggested, however, that this mysterious capacity of insight or instinct should be replaced by "methodological Darwinism," i.e. human beings use methods which guide inquiry and which make it something other than a blind trial-and error process, and which themselves have emerged as a result of trial-and-error processes. Rescher also emphasized the economy of research as a leading principle within Peirce's conception of abduction (Rescher 1978, 65-91; cf. also Thagard 1981b).

Around the 1980s many "friends of discovery" held a quite similar stance as Achinstein towards Hanson's formulations. Hanson's work was acknowledged because he had recognized that the area of discovery can and should be dealt with by philosophical means, but at the same time abduction as formulated by Hanson was criticized as an inadequate form of inference (see especially Nickles 1980a, 22-25). Hanson's abduction seemed to be too narrow an approach which does not take into account various kinds of constraints (provided by background knowledge, alternative explanations, etc.) on scientists' reasoning to new hypotheses (ibid.; also Gutting 1980, 227-9). As noted above in chapter 3, Hanson's claim to provide a logic of *discovery* was criticized because it was maintained that Hanson's abduction provides at most some sort of a logic for evaluating hypotheses in a preliminary way, not for generating them (Nickles 1980a, 22-25; Schaffner 1980, 173-179; cf. also Thagard 1981b). Martin V. Curd, however, maintained that besides logic of pursuit, abduction can be a rational reconstruction of inferences to the theory, so it can reconstruct theory generation, at least in some senses (Curd 1980). Still it seemed that a new hypothesis is supposed to be known prior to an abductive step (because the hypothesis is already in the

premises in the formula of abduction) so the real difference to the hypothetico-deductive model was questioned (Nickles 1980a, 23; Gutting 1980, 225-227; cf. Curd 1980, 213).

All along, after the Second World War there had been some research on Peirce's philosophy that did not have so much influence on philosophical mainstream, but was important for the research on abduction.¹⁶ For example, in Thomas A. Goudge's book The Thought of C.S. Peirce there is a presentation of various aspects of Peirce's theory of abduction (Goudge 1950, 195-211; see also Feibleman 1946, 116-123, 135-143; or already Buchler 1939, 36-44, 128-139). It took some time, however, before more extensive studies on Peirce and abduction were published. K. T. Fann's short book Peirce's Theory of Abduction was published 1970 (written already in 1963 as a M. A. thesis). Fann refers approvingly to Hanson's way of conceptualizing the area of discovery (1970, 3-5), but the basic idea is to trace various phases and elements in *Peirce's* own theory. Fann's book has been for long the most thoroughgoing analysis of Peirce theory of abduction (cf. Richter 1995). Influential also has been Francis E. Reilly's book, Charles Peirce's Theory of Scientific Method (1970). It includes a short description of Peirce's abduction (see especially pp. 23-55) as a part of Peirce's scientific method more generally. Reilly especially analyzes the role of observation and experience as a starting point for abductive inference and how they are related to imagination and instinctual aspects of forming and choosing hypotheses. William H. Davis' book *Peirce's Epistemology* has also been much used in connection to Peirce's abduction. It aims at a more general outlook on epistemology on the basis of Peirce's philosophy. Davis emphasizes the meaning of abduction: "I do not find most students of Peirce seeing the importance, the truly revolutionary importance, of the doctrine of abduction that I see" (Davis 1972, 2). He interprets abduction especially as a creative insight with which

¹⁶ This was backed up with new short editions of Peirce's own texts besides the *Collected Papers of Charles Sanders Peirce* (Vols. 7 and 8 of Collected Papers were published in 1958); see Buchler 1955; Tomas 1957; Wiener 1958.

the human mind finds novel unity and coherence of some problematic situation. This was in contrast to Reilly's viewpoint which, although emphasizing the instinctual nature of abduction, warned against exaggerating the role of instincts as a basis for new ideas (Reilly 1970, 43-44; 188-189 n100). Peirce's theory was interpreted also in various journal articles in the 1970s, especially in the Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society (founded in 1965). By emphasizing different aspects of Peirce's theory, they ended up to various interpretations of abduction. Sharpe (1970), for example, maintained that Peirce's own theory of abduction would imply that science progresses in leaps whereas according to Sharpe, abductive inferences, like induction, rely on previous experience. Ayim (1974) interpreted abduction as an instinctive activity, but at the same time something which is deliberate, voluntary and controlled. Thagard (1977) analyzed Peirce's early theory of abduction ('hypothesis') especially from the point of view of syllogisms and explanation.

The research on abduction was influenced also by another line of research. Gilbert Harman formulated "the Inference to the Best Explanation" (IBE) model in the late 1960s (1965; 1968). He maintained that IBE is a basic form of all non-deductive reasoning. The model did *not* start so much from Peirce's abduction, but rather from a more general claim that a typical case of nondeductive reasoning is inference to a hypothesis which best explains the evidence. According to IBE, we are then warranted in making the inference from alternative explanations to the (probable) truth of the one which is the best explanation. This model has awakened a lot of interest and debate among philosophers of science, especially within discussions on scientific realism (for a short review, see Day & Kincaid 1994; also Lipton 2004; cf. Smart 1963, 39¹⁷). Peirce's and Hanson's abduction are typically mentioned in these discussions, but they have *not* been

¹⁷ Smart mentioned *Peirce's* notion of abduction when talking about the so-called cosmic coincidence argument in favour of realism (he maintained that abduction is an inference from a previously surprising fact to an assumption after which it is no longer surprising).

the starting point for IBE (see e.g., Harman 1965, 88; Josephson & Josephson 1994; Barnes 1995, 251; Psillos 2002, 614; Lipton 2004, 56-57). A bit confusingly, the Inference to the Best Explanation model is nowadays often called 'abduction'. Newer versions of IBE take Peirce's formulations of abduction more explicitly into account (see Psillos 2000; Flach & Kakas 2000a). But I would argue that it is advantageous to see "Harmanian abduction" (i.e. IBE) and "Hansonian abduction" (abduction as a way of analyzing the context of discovery) as separate models (Paavola 2006 [article II]; see also Minnameier 2004; Tiercelin 2005, 407-409; Schurz, in press).

In the context of artificial intelligence, Pople's (1973) work is often referred as an important starting point for research on abduction. Pople maintained that *deductive* inference was inadequate for many types of problem solving activities, and referred to Peirce and abduction for remedies. He aimed at modelling abductive processes where "[t]he essence of abductive inference is the generation of hypotheses, which, if true, would explain some collection of observed facts" (ibid., 147). In research on artificial intelligence, there is usually no clear distinction between Peirce's abduction and the Inference to the Best Explanation model. For AI researchers, abduction has usually included both the construction and the evaluation of explanatory hypotheses and not just the initial formulation which was Peirce's basic idea of abduction (O'Rorke, Morris & Schulenburg 1990, 205-6; Josephson & Josephson 1994, 5-9; cf. Gabriele 1993; Flach & Kakas 2000a). It seems that abduction within AI started to have increasing importance in the middle of the 1980s (Charniak & McDermott 1985) and after that its prominence has grown rapidly (e.g., Shrager & Langley 1990; Peng & Reggia 1990; Hobbs et al. 1993; Josephson & Josephson 1994).

Before the 1980s, Peirce's abduction had also been used and developed in other areas of research besides philosophy and AI research, especially in linguistics. These uses also show a variety of interpretations concerning abduction. Noam Chomsky mentioned, at the end of the 1960s, Peirce's abduction as a stance which supports his approach to universal grammar (e.g., Chomsky 1968, 76-81). He interpreted Peirce to maintain that there must be an innate limitation to admissible hypotheses, and this limitation is provided with a guessing instinct, that is, with abduction. Henning Andersen (1973) also used abduction within linguistics, but interpreted it differently (cf. also Anttila 1972, 196-203). Andersen emphasized abduction as reasoning from the result and the rule to the case, and as a reasoned guess, not as instinctual. The basis of abductive guesses in this interpretation is observations and experience rather than innate properties (see also Savan's [1980] semeiotic account of Andersen's theory).

Peirce's abduction did not stir broader attention until the 1980s. One clear source was *semiotic* research on abduction (see also e.g. Eco 1976, 131-133). Umberto Eco and Thomas A. Sebeok (1983) collected a volume of papers, The Sign of Three: Dupin, Holmes, Peirce, where abduction was compared to methods used by Sherlock Holmes and other famous detectives (also to historical predecessors such as Voltaire's Zadig). The use of clues and imagination, observation of trifles, and the meaning of a quessing instinct were emphasized in various articles in relation to abduction (see also Savan 1980; Spinks 1983; Thagard 1986; Eco 1990). The book contains different kinds of interpretations of abduction and defends the idea that the area of discovery can be analyzed with semiotic and philosophical means. After this, the interest within semiotics regarding abduction calmed a bit down, but has continued all along in various forms (see Ponzio 1985; Proni 1988; Bonfantini 1988; Chanady 1991; Santaella Braga 1991; Schillemans 1992; Gorlée 1996; see also Wirth 1995; Merrell 2004, 254-255).

One line of research that had close connections to AI research, but at the same time referred especially to Peirce's abduction was Paul Thagard's *computational philosophy of science*. Thagard interpreted and developed abduction in connection to PI, a computer program for problem solving and induction (Thagard 1988, 52-65; 1992, 52-54; see also 1986).¹⁸ He argued that from this point of view there is no such clear distinction between justification and discovery, or between logic and psychology, as philosophers of science had been accustomed to make.

In the 1980s, the research on Peirce's philosophy strengthened. Abduction was used and analyzed in various ways (see e.g. Skagestad 1981, 181-193; Hookway 1985; already Bertilson 1978, 88-101, 182-192), and also defended as a way of conceptualizing creative inferences. Douglas R. Anderson analyzed, in an influential book, Creativity and the Philosophy of C. S. Peirce (1987), abduction and its interpretations in the context of scientific and artistic creativity as a weak, "possibilistic" form of inference which concludes "may-be's" (see also Anderson 1986). One central problem for him was to analyze how Peirce's abduction can be both an insight and an inference (cf. Roth 1988; Turrisi 1990), and how it can include both control and originality (cf. Hull 1994). Various other aspects of abduction were also brought forward in journal articles and books, for example: abduction as a solution to Goodman's new riddle of induction (Harris & Hoover 1983); the economy of abduction (Brown 1983); abduction as the process of interpreting *indexical* signs (Kruse 1986); interpretations concerning first (abductive) phases of inquiry (Shanahan 1986); abduction within Peirce's more general theory of scientific discovery (Tursman 1987); the meaning of abduction for educational research (Shank 1987); Peirce's categories as a clue for making abduction understandable (Turrisi 1990; Staat 1993); the relationship of abduction to the enthymeme in a rhetorical context (Sabre 1990); and to perceptual judgments (Hausman 1990).

Also more critical commentaries on Peirce's and Hanson's formulations of abduction continued, especially on abduction treated as a logic of discovery. Kleiner (1983) argued that Peirce's and Hanson's formulations of abduction are inadequate because they fail to take into account the role of research programmes in

¹⁸ Cf. Simon 1977 – Simon had referred approvingly to Hanson and abduction in relation to models of discovery in his works from the 1960s and 1970s (Simon 1977, 25-45 [1968], 151-152 [1965], 326-327 [1973]).

innovative inquiry. Later, emphasizing the role of questions in epistemology, Kleiner defended Hanson's views about the logic of discovery in contrast to the hypothetico-deductive (HD) model because the latter offers no guidelines or constraints for discovery (Kleiner 1993, 286-8, 317). Yet Kleiner maintained that Hanson's abduction is an insufficient model for discovery (ibid., 288-290, 16-7)¹⁹. Similarly Jung (1996) argued, on the basis of the interrogative approach to inquiry, that although Peirce's and Hanson's formulations are improvements in relation to the HD-model, they are inadequate both as a logic of generation and as a logic of preliminary appraisal (ibid., 51-59). Tomis Kapitan has also criticized the creative function of abduction in many articles (1990, 1992, 1997; see also Danneberg 1988). Kapitan brought forward, in a systematic way, counter-arguments against abduction, that it cannot, for example, be a logic of discovery because the hypothesis sought for is supposed to be known in the premises, and, also, because abduction was for Peirce basically guessing or something instinctual, not inference (Kapitan 1990; cf. Paavola 2004a [article I]; 2005 [article IV]). Kapitan has the view that abduction concerns heuristics or practical phases of inquiry, and is not an autonomous mode of reasoning.

Above, I have sketched some main trends connected to various uses and developments concerning Peirce's abduction till the early 1990s. I haven't been able to take into account all papers and even lines of research, although I have tried to depict the most influential ones, especially from the point of view of philosophy. When it comes to research in the 1990s and after, it is even more difficult to describe various interpretations and uses of abduction (even if the literature concerning the "Harmanian abduction," i.e., IBE, is mostly excluded from this review). I'll still try to give some idea of the amount of the literature and various approaches.

¹⁹ One indication of a change concerning abduction, more generally, is Kleiner's more recent work, (1999, 60-63), which states that he has changed his assessment of Hanson's abduction and clearly sees it as more useful than before.

The "Model-Based Reasoning" (MBR) conferences starting in 1998, at Pavia, Italy (organized especially by Lorenzo Magnani), have been one essential instigator and arena for discussions surrounding abduction. These conferences have been followed by edited books where abduction has been an important theme, especially Model-Based Reasoning in Scientific Discovery (1999, ed. by Magnani et al.), Logical and Computational Aspects of Model-Based Reasoning (2002, edited by Magnani et al.) three special issues: in Philosophica (1998, vol 61, no 1), in Foundations of Science (2004, vol 9, no 3), and in Logic Journal of the IGPL (2006, vol. 20, no 1). Besides these, new books have appeared focusing especially on abduction, from the point of view of philosophy, logic, logic programming and AI (Flach & Kakas, 2000a), from the point of view of philosophy of science and cognitive science (Magnani 2001), logic and philosophy (Aliseda 2006; Gabbay & Woods, 2005; see also Aliseda 1997), argumentation, especially everyday argumentation, medicine, science, and law (Walton, 2004). This last one, like Flach and Kakas' book, has strong emphasis on IBE but also has clear connections to Peircean abduction. A special issue on abduction appeared in Semiotica (2005, vol 153 - 1/4)²⁰.

Abduction has, over recent years, been applied and discussed in relation to various philosophical questions, such as debates on scientific realism (de Regt 1999), perception (Tiercelin 2005; cf. Buchler 1939, 38-44; Bernstein 1964; Reilly 1970, 46-53), hypothesis of God (Delaney 1992; Nubiola 2004), empirical progress or truth approximation (Kuipers 1999), epistemological coherentism vs. foundationalism (Kleiner 2003; Minnameier 2004), Peirce's phenomenology (Rosenthal 2005), problems of induction (Misak 1991, 96-100; cf. Davis 1972, 27-45; Rescher 1978, 76-79), Meno paradox (Prawat, 1999; Hoffmann 2004; Semetsky, 2005), theory of decision and creativity and knowledge generation (Brogaard 1999b), (Hoffmann 1999; 2004; Minnameier 2004). It has been developed in relation to various topics, such as geometrical analysis (Niiniluoto 1999b), (Aristotelian) syllogistic account (Hilpinen 2000; Levi 2004),

²⁰ See also Wirth (2000) which contains many articles on abduction especially from a semiotic point of view (in German).

Polanyi's tacit knowledge (Mullins 2002), interpretation (Wirth 1999; Arrighi & Ferrario 2005), hermeneutics (Heelan & Schulkin 1998), esthetics (Anderson 2005; Redding 2003), narratives (Oatley 1996), constructing conceptual knowledge (Hatano & Inagaki 1992), Hegel's philosophy (Redding 2003), Jorge Luis Borges' thinking (Almeida 2002), Hitler's rhetorics (Novak 1999), methodology (Bertilson 1996; Hendricks & Faye 1999; Locke et al. 2004), interrogatives (Levi 1978; 1991, 71, 77; Hintikka 1998; Sintonen 2004; Hookway 2005). It has been applied and developed in various areas of research, such as in logic (Meheus 1999; Gabbay & Woods 2005), in learning (Shank & Cunningham 1996; Prawat 1999; Nesher 2001; Kim & Cunningham 2003; Midtgarden 2005), in semiotics (Merrell 2004), in law (Schum 2001), in detective stories (Pyrhönen 1999; Wouters 2001), in the context of graph and inscription interpretation (Roth 2003), in neurocomputational approach (Burton 1999), in translation studies (Gorlée 1976). These lists are not exhaustive in any way (see more references, e.g. Wirth 1995²¹; Aliseda 1997, 18-26; Aliseda 2006, 38-44; Magnani 2001, 16; Gabbay & Woods 2005, 59) but they show that the debates and uses of abduction have broadened immensely especially after the latter half of the 1990s.

5. Ways of interpreting and classifying abduction

As seen in chapter 4.1. Peirce himself somewhat changed his interpretation of abduction, and he also characterized abduction in various ways. Throughout his career, Peirce was searching for ways of presenting this third main mode of inference, which is weaker than deduction or induction. A basic formula of abduction (presented in his Harvard lectures at 1903; see above, or Peirce CP 5.188-189, 1903) brings forth central elements which appear in many other formulations of Peirce's abduction (see e.g. Peirce CP 2.623-625, 1878; CP 7.202, 1901; CP 2.776, 1902; CP 6.469-470, 1908). It means, first, that he presents abduction usually *syllogistically* as

²¹ Wirth's article is an excellent review on literature on abduction with a special emphasis on articles and papers written in German.

the inversion of deduction, that is, an inference to the 'minor premiss' of a syllogism from the 'conclusion' and the 'major premiss' (or with other terms: an inference of the case from the result and the rule). Abduction is a *weak* form of inference (which asserts "its conclusion only problematically or conjecturally", Peirce CP 5.188). It is especially related to *explanations* and explanatory hypotheses. And it starts with a *curious* or *surprising* fact (or facts), which the abductive conclusion is supposed to explain.

Peirce's texts give, however, means for various interpretations of abduction. One reason is that Peirce changed his theory of abduction somewhat during the years. Besides syllogisms and inference (emphasized in his early papers) abduction can be connected to the first phase in a methodological process of inquiry (starting with a surprising phenomenon and with a search for an explanatory hypothesis). But besides these, Peirce analyzed abduction in various contexts that support different emphases in his subsequent interpretations. These interpretations highlight the element of

- guessing (Peirce CP 7.219, 1901; HP 2:898-899, 1901; NEM 3:203-204, 1911; see e.g., Sebeok & Umiker-Sebeok 1983; Burton 2000; Almeida 2002; Santaella 2005; Paavola 2005 [article IV]),
- insight (Peirce CP 5.173, 1903; CP 5.604, 1903; see e.g., Davis 1972; Paavola 2005 [article IV]),
- instinct (Peirce CP 1.80-81, c. 1896; CP 7.220, 1901; HP 2:900-901, 1901; see e.g., Ayim 1974; Paavola 2005 [article IV]),
- perception and perceptual judgments (Peirce CP 8.64-65, 1891; CP 5.180-194, 1903; see e.g., Hanson 1958a; Hausman 1990; Hoffmann 1999; also Apel 1981, 39-4, 164-176; Paavola 2005 [article IV]),
- sensations, emotions (Peirce W 1: 471-472, 1866; CP 5.291-292, 1868; CP 2.643, 1878; see e.g. Alexander 1990; Santaella Braga 1991; Redding 2003; Anderson 2005; Thagard 2006),
- conceptions (Peirce W 1: 471-472, 1866; W 1: 516, 1866; CP 2.776, 1901; EP 2:287, 1903; see e.g., Thagard 1992),

- pattern recognition and making a confused tangle of things comprehensible (Peirce PPM 282-283, 1903; MS 856: 3-4, 1911; MS 857: 4-5, n.d.; see e.g., Hanson 1958a; Paavola 2004a [article I]; cf. also Thagard 1986),
- the *maxim of pragmatism* (i.e., the 'pragmatic maxim') (Peirce CP 5.195-197, 1903; see e.g., Aliseda 2006),
- the economy of research (Peirce RTL, 141-142, 1898; CP 7.220n18, 1901; NEM 4:37-38, 1902; CP 5.598-602, 1903; see e.g., Rescher 1978, 65-91),
- interrogation (Peirce HP 2:878-879, 1900; HP 2:898-899, 1901; CP 6.525, 528, 1901; EP 2:287, 1903; see e.g., Hintikka 1998; Sintonen 2004; Hookway 2005; Paavola, Hakkarainen & Sintonen 2006 [article VI]),
- an inference of a cause from its effect (Peirce W 1:180, 1865; see e.g. Niiniluoto 1999b),
- the category of *Firstness* (Peirce CP 2.89-102, c. 1902; PPM 276-277, 1903; see e.g. Anderson 1987; Paavola 2004b [article III]),
- an *inference through an icon* (Peirce CP 2.96, c. 1902; MS L75e:169, 1902; PPM 276-277, 1903; EP 2:287, 1903; see e.g. Ponzio 1985; Merrell 2004; Paavola 2004b [article III]).

These interpretations do not necessarily exclude each other, and the interpretations of abduction are usually mixtures of these various elements. Abduction can also be developed in relation to other aspects of Peirce's philosophy, and in directions which Peirce himself did not emphasize in his own theory of *abduction*, such as his doubt-belief theory (see Aliseda 2000)²², various aspects of his theory of signs (see Savan 1980; Shank & Cunningham 1996; Houser 2005), the role of aesthetics (and ethics) within abduction (see Redding 2003), his realism, his ideas concerning mediation with signs, or his ideas concerning social character of science and logic. I am not maintaining that these lists are a basis for as many

²² It seems that Peirce himself never compared his doubt – belief theory to the cycle of abduction, deduction, and induction. This is a bit curious because they seem to be parallel ways of presenting the cycle of inquiry for Peirce.

conceptions of abduction; many of these are closely connected. Still, they show that Peirce's abduction can and has been interpreted with a variety of emphases.

The strength of abduction can also be interpreted differently. In his earlier writings Peirce often presented abduction as a mode of probable inference (Peirce CP 2.511, 1867; CP 2.706-707, 1883; see e.g., Niiniluoto 1999a). Later he emphasized that abduction "merely suggests that something may be" (Peirce CP 5.171-172, 1903; NEM 3:203-204, 1911; 8.238, c. 1910; see e.g. Anderson 1986; 1987; Hilpinen 2000, 118-123), or states the conclusion to be plausible (Peirce CP 6.469, 1908; see also CP 8.222-223, c. 1910; CP 2.662, 1910; see e.g. Rescher 1978, 41-63). It is not totally clear, either, to which phase of inquiry abduction is supposed to belong. Peirce's early theory interpreted abduction more in the context of justification, and the later theory in the context of discovery (Thagard 1981a). Some formulations emphasize the element of discovery: "All the ideas of science come to it by the way of Abduction. Abduction consists in studying facts and devising a theory to explain them." (Peirce CP 5.144-145, 1903). It is an "originary" argument (Peirce CP 2.96, c. 1902). On the other had he often wrote that abduction consists of "adopting" a hypothesis (Peirce RLT 140, 1898; CP 5.188-189, 1903), or "the invention, selection, and entertainment of the hypothesis" (Peirce HP 2:895, 1901) which seem to imply both "the context of discovery" and "the context of pursuit" (using modern terminology) where the selection among competing hypotheses is included within abduction (see also Peirce CP 6.524-525, 1901).

Peirce did not make any subdivisions in relation to abduction, and he seemed to be undecided if there are any. He once even mentioned that he had found "no essential subdivision of Abductions" (Peirce PPM 276-277, 1903). But it should also be noted that here 'abduction' is in plural, and in another context he gave a more definite impression of many forms of abduction: "Abduction, in the sense I give the word, is any reasoning of a large class of which the provisional adoption of an explanatory hypothesis is the type." (Peirce CP 4.541n1, 1906; cf. also NEM 3.203-204, 1911; CP 6.469, 1908).

A basic, modern definition of abduction along Peirce's line--in Thagard's words-- would be that it "is inference to a hypothesis that provides a possible explanation of some puzzling phenomenon" (Thagard 1988, 51-2; cf. Aliseda 2006, 26; Magnani 2001, 15-29). Reflecting a variety of meanings, one finds that Woods and Gabbay characterize abduction as "ignorancepreserving" reasoning, in contrast to deduction as "truthpreserving" and induction as "probability-enhancing" (Woods & Gabbay 2005, 40-43). They also argue that abduction should not cover just explanatory accounts but, more broadly, transformations of "ignorance problems" or "cognitive-deficit" problems with abductive means (ibid., 47-9). Among the literature in philosophy and methodology providing various emphases and interpretations concerning abduction are, e.g., Rescher 1978; Gooding 1996; Blachowicz 1996; Thagard & Shelley 1997; Hintikka 1998; Niiniluoto 1999a; Pape 1999; Hoffmann 1999; Magnani 2001; Nesher 2001; Nubiola 2004; Locke et al. 2004; Aliseda 2006. Peirce's abduction is nowadays often merged with the Inference to the Best Explanation model where the *selection* from among alternative candidate hypotheses is emphasized (Psillos 2000; Magnani 2001, 19). In artificial intelligence, abduction is often treated as backward deduction with additional conditions (Aliseda 2006, 38).

There are also more specific subdivisions suggested in relation to abduction. Bonfantini and Proni (1983; see also Bonfantini 1988, 1250-1251) divided degrees of originality and creativity of abduction, based on the role of the "rule" or "major premise" in the basic formula of abduction. Umberto Eco (1983; cf. also Eco 1984, 39-43) named these as: 1) *overcoded abduction* where the rule is given automatically or semiautomatically, 2) *undercoded abduction* where the rule must be selected from a series of equiprobable rules, and 3) *creative abduction* where the rule must be invented ex novo. Eco added a fourth class, 4) *meta-abduction* which "consists in deciding as to whether the possible universe outlined by our firstlevel abductions is the same as the universe of our experience" (ibid., 207). This is a useful and often referenced division (e.g., Schillemans 1992; Schum 2001; Bertilsson 2004) although its details could be analyzed further. I think it is not, for example, clear in which sense "creative" abduction can start totally "ex novo", and if overcoded abduction is more inductive than abductive²³, and if meta-abduction is a distinct type of abduction (or rather a secondorder abduction).

Other ways of dividing various forms of abduction has also been presented. Thagard (1988, 54-63) distinguished various abductions in relation to his PI-model. This distinction emphasizes the nature of the results of abduction: 1) simple abduction, which results to hypotheses about individual objects; 2) existential abduction, which postulates the existence of previously unknown objects; 3) rule-forming abduction, which produces rules that explain other rules (important in generating theories); and 4) analogical abduction which uses past cases to generate hypotheses similar to existing ones (this is especially important in the formation of complex hypotheses).

Gary Shank has made a division in relation to Peirce's theory of signs (see Shank & Cunningham 1996; Shank 1987). This division is made on the basis of possible sign classes (cf. Liszcka 1996) which are the result of abduction, and ends up with six classes of abduction:

- 1) *Open Iconic Tone* (or Omen/Hunch), which deals with the possibility of a possible resemblance;
- 2) Open Iconic Token (or Symptom,) which deals with possible resemblances;
- Open Iconic Type (or Metaphor/Analogy), which means the manipulation of resemblance to create or discover a possible rule;
- 4) Open Indexical Token (or Clue) to determine whether or not our observations are clues of some more general phenomenon;
- 5) *Open Indexical Type* (or Diagnosis/Scenario), which means the formation of a possible rule based on available evidence;

²³ It is worth remembering that these distinctions are very close to each other and Peirce himself maintained that what he had in some earlier writings taken as abduction were more like abductive induction (Peirce HP 2:1031-1032, 1902; MS L75e: 167-171; cf. HP 2:897, 1901; 6.526, 1901).

6) *Open Symbolic Type* (or Explanation), which deals with a possible formal rule

This division is then made on the basis of the "products" of inference (see also Cunningham 1998). Although Shank does not do so, it seems that a similar division may characterize various sign relations which are interpreted with abductive means, not just the results (cf. also Houser 2005). So the reasoner could get, for example, "hunches" not just concerning iconic relationships but also concerning indexical or symbolic sign relationships.

Aliseda has systematically divided forms of abduction by distinguishing main parameters within the inferential structure of abduction (Aliseda 2006, 44-48). There may be, then, different forms of abduction on the basis of

- an inferential parameter, i.e., the logical relationship involved in the explanation which is obtained by abduction (derivability, semantic entailment, probability, dynamic inference),
- those "triggers" which are the starting point for an abductive process (novelty or anomaly), and
- 3) the outcome of abduction (facts, rules, or theories).

The subdivisions above partly overlap and could be developed further (see also e.g., Buchler 1939, 131-132; Pape 1999, 248-252; Reid 2003; Kim & Cunningham 2003; Schurz, in press). I am not trying to decide in this paper how to treat this variety of interpretations. They show, however, that many fine-grained distinctions can be made in relation to abduction, and that basic formulations of abduction entail various aspects within themselves (cf. Merrell 2004, 269-270). These distinctions are generally made in relation to an inferential form of abduction, Shank's division being an exception. I still want to add further distinctions which I think are central for getting a more extensive picture of abduction.

Lorenzo Magnani (1999; 2001; 2004a; 2006) has made distinctions of abduction to take into account more recent developments in cognitive sciences, although these distinctions

have clear connections also to Peirce's philosophy (cf. also Gooding 1996; Burton 1999; Nesher 2001). Magnani's approach suggests that one does well to take into account not just an internal process of reasoning with symbols, but also other forms of representation with distributed cognitive means, and with external artifacts. Magnani differentiates two forms of 'theoretical abduction' that is, 'sentential abduction' and 'model-based abduction' (Magnani 2001, 17-36). Syllogistic treatment of abduction is a good example of the sentential abduction. Model-based abduction has its basis in model-based reasoning which "indicate[s] the construction and manipulation of various kinds of representations, not necessarily sentential and/or formal" (Magnani 2004a, 228). A central subcategory of model-based abductions is 'visual abduction' (Magnani 1999, 228; Magnani 2001, 97-115). Visual abduction operates with visual mental imageries or image-based hypotheses (ibid.; Shelley 1996; Thagard & Shelley 1997).²⁴ Besides these 'theoretical abductions' Magnani has emphasized 'manipulative abduction,' closely connected to the idea of distributed cognition among people and with external artifacts (not just within human mind). It refers to "thinking through doing and not only, in a pragmatic sense, about doing" (Magnani 2004a, 229; see also Magnani 2006). It seems that the exact nature of manipulative abduction is not yet very clear, but it highlights the meaning of practices, and the collaborative use of external tools and within "mediators" abduction. Peirce himself sometimes connected abduction to his famous maxim of pragmatism (or 'pragmatic maxim') (see above; Peirce CP 5.195-197, 1903) which would bring it close to some tenets of manipulative abduction. Peirce, however, equated his later theory of abduction with "il lume naturale" (i.e., with a sort of an instinct; e.g., Peirce CP 1.80-81, c.

²⁴ Thagard & Shelley (1997, 418) provides a nice exemplary situation where visual abduction is used in an everyday situation. If you find a big scratch on a door of your car when returning to your car you might start thinking verbally how it has come up. But in addition to this a natural way of reasoning for humans in these kinds of situations is with visual imagery start to solve how the scratch has turned up to the door.

1896) whereas abduction connected to distributed cognition would refer more to "*il lume culturale*" (see Bonfantini & Proni 1983, 134; Bonfantini 1988, 1253-1254; cf. Apel 1981, 170-171), where social collaboration is emphasized. Magnani presents also, for example, '*temporal abduction*' which emphasizes the role of time in abduction (Magnani 2001, 115-124).

6. A short overview of the original studies and their results

The present articles were made during a five-year period of time (the first paper, article I, is originally made for the MBR-conference at May 2001 and last ones finished 2006), and are partly overlapping. These articles can be connected to the "trends" within research on abduction that I outline in chapter 4.2.

A main result of this thesis is to give answers to the criticisms which have been presented against abduction as a logic of discovery and to give various new means and directions for developing abduction further. Abduction, as interpreted here, is about those ways in which various things both constrain and instigate the search for new ideas. In articles I and II, abduction is developed as an inferential model for analyzing processes of discovery, that is, a "Hansonian" kind of a logic of discovery. First, I proceed by emphasizing strategic aspects of abduction (article I; see also article III), and then, making a comparison between Hansonian abduction, the Inference to the Best Explanation model ("Harmanian abduction"), and the hypothetico-deductive model (article II). The next two articles (III and IV) concentrate more on Peirce's original conceptions on abduction although my aim is not just scholarly work on Peirce's theories but all the time developing the Peircean framework further in relation to modern conceptions on abduction. In article III, I use Peirce's distinction between grammar, critic, and methodeutic in order to illuminate various elements of abductive inference. Abduction is a weak form of inference where iconicity and "loveliness" are essential (see articles II and III). Article IV (see also article V) makes a distinction

between abductive *inference* and abductive *instinct*, which I maintain is needed in order to understand Peirce's controversial claims about abduction. The last two articles (V and VI) interpret and develop abduction through a more general framework concerning distributed cognition and mediated activity, which emphasizes a long-term interaction with the material, social and cultural environment. First, three basic ways of answering the classical Meno paradox with abduction are analyzed (article V). Then the idea that abduction can be analyzed as a part of distributed cognition is developed further; and the relation of abduction to the interrogative model of inquiry is discussed (article VI).

I provide, below, a short description of the each article in a more detail.

Article I

Paavola, S. (2004a). Abduction as a logic and methodology of discovery: The importance of strategies. *Foundations of Science* 9 (3), 267-283. Available also: http://www.helsinki.fi/science/commens/papers/abductionstrategies.html

In this paper I defend abduction as a "logic of discovery". Abduction has been, for long, criticized in philosophy of science by maintaining that despite Peirce's and N. R. Hanson's claims abduction *cannot* be a logic of discovery (see e.g., Frankfurt 1958). I assess two "classical" arguments defending this claim: 1) abduction is too weak a mode of inference to be of any use, and 2) in the basic formulation of abduction, the hypothesis is already presupposed to be known, so it is not the way hypotheses are discovered in the first place. I maintain that by developing *strategic* aspects of abductive reasoning these arguments can be countered.

Jaakko Hintikka (1998; see also Schurz, in press) has emphasized the meaning of strategic rules within reasoning in general, and also in connection to abductive inference. Hintikka has not, however, developed the strategic approach in relation to Peirce's and Hanson's formulations of abduction (it seems that he even denies abduction as a separate form of reasoning). I delineate strategic aspects of abduction. It means that the reasoner takes the goal into account and tries to anticipate things by taking many argumentative steps into account at the same time. Strategies are also involved when abduction starts from *anomalous* phenomena.²⁵ I give some remarks how these kinds of abductive strategies fit to Charles Darwin's methodology.

I also discuss how the strategic approach is anticipated in Peirce's and Hanson's formulations of abduction although they did not use the term 'strategies' in their writings. I maintain that in Peirce's architectonic system of signs and logic, strategies would belong to the area of 'methodeutic' (a third area of logic besides grammar and critic). Hanson's distinction of three ingredients of logic of discovery, that is, *anomalous phenomena*, the delineation of the *type* of hypotheses, and the search for a *pattern*, can also be

²⁵ Other referee of this thesis remarked that I do not look into the meaning of 'surprise' (or anomalous phenomena) in Peirce's formulations of abduction, nor am I clear about my position regarding strategies, because in some passages I seem to emphasize more the role of surprise (Paavola 2004a [article I], 274) than in others (Paavola 2004b [article III], 261). I acknowledge that Peirce usually emphasized surprise in his formulations, and my aim is not to reduce the meaning of it as a starting point for abduction (actually quite the contrary), although I think that the reasoner can start to draw abductive inferences also with nonsurprising phenomena (e.g. if a murder has happened in a neighbourhood where there have been a lot of murders during the past years, the police might still start drawing abductive hypotheses of potential suspects or explanations; if there are no obvious suspects). I maintain that it is a strategic point, in relation also to the economy of research, to concentrate on surprising phenomena. This is because, if there are no obvious candidate explanations available (in which case there were no need for further abductions) it is a strategic point to concentrate on curious or surprising phenomena – the idea is that there must be some reasons for these surprising phenomena, and by finding them the case is often solved. It has been maintained that this is, at least, how the famous detectives like Sherlock Holmes operate (see e.g. Sebeok & Umiker-Sebeok 1983, 52 n.19).

Sami Paavola

interpreted strategically. In summary, abduction is a weak form of reasoning and the hypothesis is in the premises but still it can conceptualize the area of discovery if the whole strategic process of reasoning is taken into account.

Article II

Paavola, S. (2006). Hansonian and Harmanian Abduction as Models of Discovery. *International Studies in the Philosophy of Science 20*(1), 91-106.

Nowadays the term 'abduction' is often used as a synonym for the Inference to the Best Explanation (IBE) model. IBE has its basis especially Gilbert Harman's writings in the 1960s although Peirce is also referred as one precursor of this idea ("Harmanian abduction"). A closely related but different conception is a "Hansonian" version of abduction. N. R. Hanson maintained in the 1950s and 1960s that Peirce's abductive inference gives a way of conceptualizing the area of discovery. I maintain in the article II that these two uses of abduction should be discriminated (see also Minnameier 2004), and for analyzing processes of discovery, "Hansonian abduction" is a more fruitful model, especially when it is developed further.

I analyze Peter Lipton's (2004) version of IBE. Lipton has made important distinctions in relation to IBE, especially between actual and potential explanations on the one hand, and likely and lovely explanations on the other hand. These distinctions bring IBE (i.e. Harmanian abduction) nearer to Hansonian abduction than standard versions of IBE. *Hansonian* abduction is still a more amenable model for discovery, basically because it is a weaker form of inference than IBE. I also maintain that Lipton's criteria for loveliness are better suited for *Hansonian* abduction than for IBE. Loveliness is a good strategic guide in discovery although it does not guarantee the truth of hypotheses.

As an example I analyze Ignaz Semmelweis' research on childbed fever which is a good case for a comparison because Hempel (1966) has used it as an example of the hypotheticodeductive (HD) model of inquiry, and Lipton as an example of IBE. Lipton's reconstruction shows that, in contrast to HD-model, observations guided Semmelweis in his methodology. Hansonian abduction takes, however, more thoroughly into account the several phases in Semmelweis' research. He was basically *not* choosing the best explanation from various alternatives, but rather using various clues, information, and tentative restrictions as aids when searching for novel candidate explanations. He produced these one at a time until he found an alternative that helped him to reduce the mortality and gave a plausible explanation for the disease.

Article III

Paavola, S. (2004b). Abduction through Grammar, Critic and Methodeutic. *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 40*(2), 245-270. Available also: http://www.helsinki.fi/science/commens/ papers/abduction_through.pdf

In article III I take Peirce's own conceptions concerning abduction as an object of a more thorough analysis. My aim is not, however, only a historical description of the development of Peirce's ideas but rather to use Peirce's conceptions for developing abduction further. Peirce's conceptions of abduction are usually divided into two phases, 1) an early period where Peirce understood abduction as an *evidencing* process, and 2) a later period where Peirce emphasized a *methodological* perspective on abduction. I agree with this but add that a clearer mark of a change was the role of an "instinct" for finding hypotheses; in his early conceptions instinct had no role *within* abduction but in later writings it was a central aspect of abduction.

I clarify the nature of abduction by using Peirce's distinction between three areas of logic or semeiotic, that is, the distinction between *grammar*, *critic*, and *methodeutic*. Debates on abduction have emphasized critic, which concentrates on the validity and the strength of abduction. These aspects should not be neglected, but grammar and methodeutic give new means for developing and understanding abduction further. Peirce himself did not explicitly develop these aspects of abduction very much.

First, I analyze how Peirce's conceptions of the strength and the validity of abduction (i.e., critic) changed during the years. Grammar, on the other hand, focuses on the nature and meaning of categories and the sign relationships within abduction, especially on the special role of "Firstnesses" and iconicity. Methodeutic emphasizes a processual approach on inquiry. For Peirce this meant, for example, an economy of research. I maintain that Methodeutic should also involve strategic aspects, especially if abduction is interpreted as a logic of discovery. The concept of abduction then gives room for various forms of abduction.

Article IV

Paavola, S. (2005) Peircean abduction: instinct or inference? *Semiotica 153*-1/4, 131-154.

In this article, I analyze one basic problem within Peirce's later conception of abduction. Peirce held a controversial view that new abductive ideas and hypotheses are products of an *instinct* and an *inference* at the same time. There are different interpretations of how Peirce managed, or, *if* he managed to combine these elements within a mode of inference. In his early writings Peirce himself had left instinct outside of all reasoning, including abductive.

In various writings, Peirce gave different, interwoven bases for the abductive, guessing instinct, extending from naturalistic to idealistic (or metaphysical), even to theistic characterizations (see Shanahan 1986). I explicate these grounds, focusing especially on various ways of interpreting his naturalistic grounds for abduction by separating three varieties of it found within Peirce's texts; 1) 'adaptive instinct', 2) 'perceptual insight', and 3) 'guessing with non-conscious clues'.

As my own interpretation, I maintain that it is beneficial to make a clear, analytic distinction between abductive inference and abductive instinct. Accordingly, they are related, but distinct conceptions, which can both be developed further. In actual problem-solving situations, both are needed. Although this interpretation differs from Peirce's own conception in his later work, it can be supported by Peirce's own writings.

Article V

Paavola, S. & Hakkarainen, K. (2005). Three abductive solutions to the Meno paradox – with instinct, inference, and distributed cognition. *Studies in Philosophy and Education 24*(3-4), 235-253.

This paper continues where the article IV ended. We analyze what kind of means abduction gives for answering the challenge provided by the classical Meno paradox. The Meno paradox (or its version concerning learning) problematizes the way human beings can conduct research or learn something new or conceptually more complex than before. Abduction is a good candidate for taking this challenge because it is meant to conceptualize the area of discovery.

We provide three interrelated answers on the basis of Peirce's ideas of abduction, and in relation to modern cognitive science. *Abductive "instinct"* means that human beings can use non-conscious clues when searching for new solutions. It has connections to experts' tacit knowledge, "intuition", and sense of promisingness. *Abductive inference* uses strategic rules when taking anomalous phenomena, tentative restrictions and many moves of reasoning into account at the same time. Besides these, abduction can be seen as a part of distributed cognition.

We delineate, in a preliminary fashion, how the interaction between cultural, social and material environment should be taken into account within abductive search for new ideas. Peirce's conceptions have affinities with modern ideas concerning distributed cognition, mediated activity, and the use of external artifacts as a basis for human cognitive activity. We develop further those ideas which Magnani (2001) has called *manipulative abduction*, which provides a kind of an interactionist or semeiotic solution to the Meno paradox.

Article VI

Paavola, Sami, Hakkarainen, Kai & Sintonen, Matti (2006). Abduction with Dialogical and Trialogical Means. *Logic Journal of the IGPL 14*(2), 137-150.

This study embeds abductive search for new ideas within a broader framework concerning human cognitive activity than just reasoning as such. Our aim is a model for conceptualizing basic epistemological processes needed for understanding dynamics of inquiry. First we analyze connections between abductive inference and the interrogative model of inquiry. Abduction is closely connected to questioning, especially to explanation-seeking whyquestions. It is natural to interpret this process of explanationseeking to happen as a sort of a game or a dialogue between the inquirer and the source of knowledge.

We suggest, however, that "dialogicality" should be broadened to a "trialogical" framework if modern ideas about distributed cognition and mediated activity are taken into account. We delineate some basic ideas for "trialogical" epistemology by comparing Pera's dialectical model of science, Davidson's theory of triangulation, Peirce's theory of signs, and Skagestad's augmentationism. There is no one-to-one match with these models but nevertheless fundamental similarities. Instead of conceptualizing human beings as processing information just in their "heads" inquirers are seen as fundamentally connected both to other inquirers (cultural resources, community) and "nature" ("world", indexical object of inquiry) through developing mediating artifacts and shared objects of activity collaboratively.

7. Conclusions and General Discussion

The aim of this study is to use and develop abduction to conceptualise processes of discovery: or, to put it differently, to determine whether and in which senses such development can be

carried out. As I see it, this means a continuation of a "Hansonian" (or a "Peircean-Hansonian") research programme (see Paavola 2001; cf. Gabbay & Woods 2005, 107-8). Hanson sought a "logic of discovery," but not as a mechanical device or an algorithm for making discoveries; rather the logic was to be a conceptual means for analysing the area of inquiry where hypotheses are introduced. Although there is no clear distinction between the context of discovery and the context of justification, Hanson was right in emphasizing that there are also reasons for *suggesting* hypotheses not just for accepting them. Hanson's own formulations of abduction are not, however, adequate (see e.g., Nickles 1980a; Lugg 1985), and my aim is to develop this Hansonian programme further by understanding abduction more broadly than through just one formulation of abduction, by focusing on processes of abduction, and by seeing abduction as one element within a large process of inquiry. My starting point is abduction as a mode of inference. This does not contradict more formal treatments (such as formal systems of abductive logic), nor more informal treatments (like abduction as a sort of a guessing capability) but the focus is on inferential structures as a basis for abduction.

Hanson sought a methodological model which would be an alternative to inductive and hypothetico-deductive (HD) models of inquiry. Most research in the 20th-century philosophy of science emphasized methodology that was akin to the HD-model. This emphasis fitted well with the idea that observations are always "theory-laden". Popper, as a clear representative of this view, emphasized that methodology cannot has its basis in an empiricist or inductive "bucket theory", that is, as if an inquiry could start from a bucket of observations and facts (taken as given), and then proceed to generalizations and new theories (Popper 1972, 60-64; 341-361). What Popper suggested was a "searchlight theory", that is, theories and hypotheses always guide observations (ibid.). Abductive methodology agrees in many ways with this model.²⁶

²⁶ Similarly, a Hansonian model of abduction and T. S. Kuhn's theory of paradigm shifts, although at the first glance appearing very clearly opposite to each other, when it comes to logic of discovery, have

According to it, inductive methodology cannot be a basic model for inquiry, and theories and hypotheses essentially guide our observations and the interpretation of facts. Hanson also stressed that observations are always theory-laden (Hanson 1958a). But in contrast to Popper (and HD-model), abductive methodology highlights that the inquirers must have means for searching, finding or constructing "searchlights" (i.e., to have means for finding and producing fertile, tentative hypotheses, ideas and new theories). Otherwise, the process of inquiry cannot get started, but is a process of a random trial. The claim also is that, in cycles of inquiry, one has observations, facts and experiments (on one's own part) to guide the search for new hypotheses and theories, as much as hypotheses and theories guide the subsequent inquiry (cf. Thagard 1998b, 327-328). Theories are then "observation-laden" as much as observations theory-laden (Paavola 2001). In actual cycles of inquiry, abductive, inductive and deductive inferences interact with each other and cannot be separated from one another, except perhaps analytically (see also Johansen 1988, 1258-1259).

The 20th-century philosophy of science for long tried to make a clear distinction between philosophical (i.e., conceptual) issues and empirical sciences. Within this distinction, discovery (at least in a generative sense) is the area for empirical sciences, and not for philosophy. After the "naturalistic" (or "computational", or "pragmatic") turn in the philosophy of science, these distinctions became much less clear although they still have a strong effect on discussions concerning discovery (cf. Gabbay & Woods 2005, 3-5). The rise of cognitive sciences in the latter half of the 20th-century has had an effect on philosophical models on discovery. It is not so easy to make a distinction between "empirical" and "conceptual" parts of science, if the starting point is human beings making inferences and using all kinds of representations as a part of their

interesting features in common. Although Kuhn was not seeking a logic of discovery, his account reminds one strongly of abduction: paradigm shifts start with anomalies, and end up with new paradigms (cf. Hanson's patterns) and they seem to leave room for a weak form of inference (see Kuhn 1970, 52-53, 64, 155-158).

cognitive activities. Abductive models typically operate in areas which lie between a pure "logicalism" and "descriptivism", or between "deductivism" and pure chance, and are intended to conceptualize new means for capturing processes of inquiry (see Aliseda 2004; 2006, 16; cf. Kleiner 1993, Jung 1996).

A central basis for abduction is the claim that discovery is not about pure chance, but there are and *must be* some things which both constrain and instigate the search for new ideas (cf. Rescher 1978, 41-63; Gorlée 1996; Almeida 2002). For Peirce himself, this meant both "instinctive" and "reasoned" considerations (see Peirce CP 7.220, 1901). This has left room for various interpretations concerning Peirce's abduction. Some have emphasized instinctual considerations guiding the search for new ideas (Davis 1972 Ayim 1974, Chomsky 1968, Fodor); others have highlighted reasoned, i.e., inferential principles (Hanson 1961a, Reilly 1970, Andersen 1973). I argue that it is beneficial to make an analytic separation of instinctual and inferential considerations, and develop both of them further. As a third main area, I differentiate abduction in relation to social practices and distributed cognition (see also Bonfantini 1988, 1253-1254; Oatley 1996, 135-139).

In my interpretation, strategic aspects of abductive inference are emphasized (see also Hintikka 1998, Magnani, 1999, 235–236; Brogaard 1999b; Schurz, in press). This brings abduction close to an old idea according to which problem solving has its basis in various search spaces, but within an abductive, weak mode of inference (see also Levi 1978; 1980, 41-50; Gabbay & Woods 2005, 56-62, 66-69).²⁷ The use of abductive strategies brings new meaning to this idea. Other important aspects from an inferential point of view are iconicity and the criteria of loveliness (like mechanism criterion, precision criterion, unification criterion, elegance and simplicity criterion) which give further means when fertile

²⁷ Abduction is a play with possibilities. It is a sort of a logic of search. Or, as Peirce remarked, abduction aims at giving a good "leave" (with the language of billiard-players) (see Peirce CP 7.221, 1901) for further inquiry although the hypothesis might be of unclear status as to its truth (only a candidate to be tested or developed).

Sami Paavola

hypotheses are searched for. By contrast, perceptual judgments and abductive instinct capture processes which are similar to abductive inference but without an element of conscious control which is essential in inference. Actual processes of inquiry do not, however, happen just inferentially or within an inquirer's head, which means that the abductive search for new ideas should be seen within the framework of distributed cognition. A basis for abductive hypotheses are not just ideas residing within conceptual space, but an interaction with the social, material, and cultural environment in long-term processes. Abduction should be brought in the middle of these processes (cf. Thagard 1998a; 1998b; Nesher 2001). I think that Peirce's broad philosophical system gives elements for an epistemological model which is a clear alternative to traditional empiricist and rationalist models (cf. e.g. Bernstein 1964; Davis 1972, 5-21; Hausman 1990; Skagestad 1993; Minnameier 2004; Rosenthal 2005), and which focuses on an interaction between different sign processes and categories. Various abductive processes are central in this model.

References

- Achinstein, Peter (1970), "Inference to scientific laws", in R. H. Stuwer (ed.), *Minnesota Studies in the Philosophy of Science* 5: 87-111.
- Achinstein, Peter (1971), Law and Explanation. An Essay in The Philosophy of Science. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Achinstein, Peter (1987), "Scientific discovery and Maxwell's kinetic theory", *Philosophy of Science* 54: 409-434.
- Alexander, Thomas M. (1990), "Pragmatic Imagination", *Transactions of the C. S. Peirce Society 26*(3): 325-348.
- Aliseda, Atocha (1997), Seeking Explanations: Abduction in Logic, Philosophy of Science and Artificial Intelligence. Institute for Logic, Language, and Computation, Dissertation Series, University of Amsterdam, Holland.
- Aliseda, Atocha (2000), "Abduction as Epistemic Change: A Peircean Model in Artificial Intelligence", in P. A. Flach & A. C. Kakas (eds.), *Abduction and Induction. Essays on their Relation and Integration.* Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Aliseda, Atocha (2003), "Mathematical Reasoning vs. Abductive Reasoning: A Structural Approach", *Synthese 134*(1-2): 25-44.
- Aliseda, Atocha (2004), "Logics in scientific discovery", *Foundations of Science* 9(3): 339–363.
- Aliseda, Atocha (2006), Abductive Reasoning. Logical Investigations into Discovery and Explanation. Synthese Library, vol. 330. Springer.
- Almeida, Iván (2002), "Borges and Peirce, on Abduction and Maps", Semiotica 140(1/4): 13-31.
- Andersen, Henning (1973), "Abductive and deductive change", *Language* 49, 765-793.
- Anderson, Douglas R. (1986), "The Evolution of Peirce's Concept of Abduction", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 22(2): 145-164.
- Anderson, Douglas R. (1987), *Creativity and the Philosophy of C.S. Peirce*. Dordrecht: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers.
- Anderson, Douglas R. (2005), "The Esthetic Attitude of Abduction", *Semiotica 153*(1/4): 9-22.
- Anttila, Raimo (1972), An Introduction to Historical and Comparative Linguistics. New York: The MacMillan Company.
- Apel, Karl-Otto (1981), *Charles S. Peirce: From pragmatism to pragmaticism*. Amherest, MA: University of Massachusetts Press.
- Arrighi, Claudia & Ferrario, Roberta (2005), Abductive reasoning, interpretation and collaborative processes, a paper at the Model-Based Reasoning in Science and Engineering. Abduction, Visualization, and Simulation (MBR'04) Conference, 16.-18.12.04, Pavia, Italy.
- Ayim, Maryann (1974), "Retroduction: The Rational Instinct", Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 10(1): 34-43.
- Barnes, Eric (1995), "Inference to the Loveliest Explanation", *Synthese* 103: 251-277.
- Bergman, Mats & Paavola, Sami (eds.) (2003-), The Commens Dictionary of Peirce's Terms. Peirce's Terminology in His Own Words. An online dictionary. Retrieved March 23, 2006, from http://www.helsinki.fi/ science/commens/dictionary.
- Bernstein, Richard J. (1964), "Peirce's Theory of Perception", in Edward C. Moore & Richard S. Robin (eds.), Studies in the Philosophy of Charles Sanders Peirce. Second series. Amherst: The University of Massachusetts Press, 165-189.

- Bertilson, Margareta (1978), *Towards a Social Reconstruction of Science Theory. Peirce's Theory of Inquiry, and Beyond.* Lund: Bokcafeet.
- Bertilson, Margareta (1996), "The Operation Called Verstehen: Hypothesis as a Case of Abductive Logic", in Kian M. Kwan (ed.), Individuality and Social Control: Essays in Honor of Tamotsu Shibutani. Greenwich, CT: JAI Press Inc., 319-336.
- Bertilson, Margareta (2004), "The Elementary Forms of Pragmatism. On Different Types of Abduction", *European Journal of Social Theory* 7(3): 371-389.
- Blachowicz, James (1996), "Ampliative Abduction", International Studies in the Philosophy of Science 10(2): 141-157.
- Blachowicz, James (1998), *Of Two Minds: The Nature of Inquiry*. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Bonfantini, Massimo A. (1988), "Paper Introducing the Panel on Abduction: Four Questions on Abduction", in Michael Herzfeld and Lucio Melazzo (eds.), *Semiotic Theory and Practice. Proceedings of the Third International Congress of the IASS Palermo, 1984.* Berlin, New York, Amsterdam: Mouton de Gruyter, 1245-1257.
- Bonfantini, Massimo A. & Proni, Giampaolo (1983), "To Guess or Not to Guess?", in Umberto Eco & Thomas A. Sebeok (eds.) (1983), *The Sign of Three. Dupin, Holmes, Peirce.* Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 119-134.
- Braithwaite, R. B. (1934), "Review of Collected Papers of Charles Sanders Peirce (Vols I-IV)", *Mind* 43, 487-511.
- Brannigan, Augustine (1981), *The Social Basis of Scientific Discoveries*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Brogaard, Berit (1999a), "Peirce on Abduction and Rational Control", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 35(1): 129-155.
- Brogaard, Berit (1999b), "A Peircean Theory of Decision", *Synthese 118*(3): 383-401.
- Brown, W. M. (1983), "The Economy of Peirce's Abduction", *Transactions* of the Charles S. Peirce Society 19: 397-410.
- Buchler, Justus (1939), *Charles Peirce's Empiricism*. New York: Harcourt-Brace.
- Buchler, Justus (ed.) (1955), *Philosophical Writings of Peirce*. New York: Dover Publications, Inc.

- Burks, Arthur W. (1946), "Peirce's Theory of Abduction", *Philosophy of Science* 13: 301-306.
- Burton, Robert G. (1999), "A Neurocomputational Approach to Abduction", *Minds and Machines* 9(2): 257-265.
- Burton, Robert B. (2000), "The Problem of Control in Abduction", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 36(1): 149-156.
- Campbell, Donald T. (1974), "Evolutionary Epistemology", in P. A. Schilpp (ed.), *The Philosophy of Karl Popper, vol. 1.* La Salle: Open Court, 413-63.
- Chanady, Amaryll (1991), "Abduction and Narrative Invention: The Latest Avatar of Peirce's 'Guessing Instinct'", *Semiotica 84*(1/2): 101-112.
- Charniak, Eugene & McDermott, Drew (1985), *Introduction to Artificial Intelligence*. Massachusetts: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company.
- Chauviré, Christiane (2005), "Peirce, Popper, Abduction, and the Idea of Logic of Discovery", *Semiotica* 153(1/4): 209-221.
- Chomsky, Noam (1968), *Language and Mind*. New York: Harcourt, Brace & World, Inc.
- Colapietro, Vincent (2005), "Conjectures Concerning an Uncertain Faculty Claimed for Humans", *Semiotica* 153(1/4): 413-430.
- Cunningham, Donald J. (1998), "Cognition as Semiosis: The Role of Inference", *Theory and Psychology* 8: 827-840.
- Danneberg, Lutz (1988),"Peirces Abduktionskonzeption als Entdeckungslogik. philosophiehistorische Eine und rezeptionskritische Untersuchung", Archiv für Geschichte der Philosophie 70: 305-326.
- Davis, William (1972), *Peirce's Epistemology*. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff.
- Day, Timothy & Kincaid, Harold (1994), "Putting Inference to the Best Explanation in Its Place", *Synthese*, 98: 271-295.
- De Regt, Herman C. D. G. (1999), "Peirce's Pragmatism, Scientific Realism, and the Problem of Underdetermination", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society*, *35*(2): 374-397.
- Delaney, C. F. (1992), "Peirce on the Hypothesis of God", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society*, 28(4): 725-739.
- Eco, Umberto (1976), A Theory of Semiotics. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Eco, Umberto (1983), "Horns, Hooves, Insteps: Some Hypotheses on Three Types of Abduction", in Umberto Eco & Thomas A. Sebeok

(eds.), *The Sign of Three. Dupin, Holmes, Peirce*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 198-220.

- Eco, Umberto (1984), *Semiotics and the Philosophy of Language*. Hampshire and London: MacMillan Press.
- Eco, Umberto (1990), "Abduction in Uqbar" (first published in German 1983), in Umberto Eco (1990) *The Limits of Interpretation*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Eco, Umberto and Sebeok, Thomas A. (eds.) (1983), *The Sign of Three.* Dupin, Holmes, Peirce. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Fann, K. T. (1970), *Peirce's Theory of Abduction*. Martinus Nijhoff, The Hague.
- Feibleman, James (1946), An Introduction to Peirce's Philosophy: Interpreted as a System. New York: Harper & Brothers Publishers.
- Flach, Peter A. & Kakas, Antonis C. (eds.) (2000a), Abduction and Induction. Essays on their Relation and Integration. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Flach, Peter A. and Kakas, Antonis C. (2000b), "Abductive and Inductive Reasoning: Background and Issues", in Peter A. Flach and Antonis C. Kakas (eds.), Abduction and Induction: Essays on their Relation and Integration. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1-27.
- Frankfurt, Harry G. (1958), Peirce's Notion of Abduction, *The Journal of Philosophy* 55(14): 593-597.
- Gabbay, Dov M. & Woods, John (2005), *The Reach of Abduction. Insight and Trial.* A Practical Logic of Cognitive Systems, Volume 2. Amsterdam: Elsevier.
- Gabriele, Paul (1993), "Approaches to Abductive Reasoning: An Overview", Artificial Intelligence Review 7: 109-152.
- Garrison, James (2001), "Dewey and Eros: A Response to Prawat", *Teachers College Record 103*(4): 722-738.
- Gillies, Donald (1996), Artificial Intelligence and Scientific Method. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Gooding, David (1996), "Creative Rationality: Towards an Abductive Model of Scientific Change", *Philosophica* 58: 73-102.
- Gorlée, Dinda L. (1996), "A Eureka Procedure: Pragmatic Discovery in Translation", *S European Journal for Semiotic Studies 8*(2,3): 241-269.
- Goudge, Thomas A. (1950), *The Thought of C. S. Peirce*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.

- Gutting, Gary (1980), "The Logic of Invention", in Thomas Nickles (ed.), Scientific Discovery, Logic, and Rationality. Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company, 221-234.
- Haack, Susan (1977), "Two Fallibilists in Search of the Truth", *Proceedings* of the Aristotelian Society, Supplementary Vol., 51: 63-84
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1958a), *Patterns of Discovery*. Cambridge: University Press.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1958b), "The Logic of Discovery", *The Journal* of *Philosophy* 55(25): 1073-1089.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1960), "More on "The Logic of Discovery", The Journal of Philosophy 57: 182-188.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1961a), "Is there a logic of scientific discovery?", in Herbert Feigl & Grover Maxwell (eds.), *Current Issues in the Philosophy of Science*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 20-35.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1961b), "Rejoinder to Feyerabend", in Herbert Feigl & Grover Maxwell (eds.), *Current Issues in the Philosophy of Science*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 40-42.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1963), "Retroductive Inference", in Bernard Baumrin (ed.) *Philosophy of Science: The Delaware Seminar*, Vol I 1961-1962. New York, London: Interscience Publishers, a division of John Wiley & Sons, 21-37.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1965), "Notes toward a logic of discovery", inR. J. Bernstein (ed.), *Perspectives on Peirce*. New Haven and London:Yale Univ. Press, 42-65.
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1965/1971), "The Idea of a Logic of Discovery", in Stephen Toulmin, & Harry Woolf (eds.) (1971), What I Do not Believe, and Other Essays. Dordrecht-Holland: D. Reidel Publishing Company, (first published in Dialogue (1965) 4: 42-64).
- Hanson, Norwood Russell (1967), "An Anatomy of Discovery", *The Journal of Philosophy 64*(11): 321-352.
- Harman, Gilbert H. (1965), "Inference to the best explanation", *Philosophical Review 74*: 88-95.
- Harman, Gilbert H. (1968), "Enumerative Induction as Inference to the Best Explanation", *The Journal of Philosophy* 65: 529-533.
- Harris, James F. & Hoover, Kevin (1980/1983), "Abduction and the New Riddle of Induction", in Eugene Freeman (ed.) (1983), *The Relevance of*

Charles Peirce. LaSalle, IL: Monist Library of Philosophy, (first published in *The Monist* (1980) 63: 329–341), 132-144.

- Hatano, Giyoo & Inagaki, Kayoko (1992), "Desituating cognition through the construction of conceptual knowledge", in Light, Paul & Butterworth, George (Eds.), *Context and Cognition. Ways of Learning and Knowing*. New York: Harvester, 115-133.
- Hausman, Carl R. (1990), "In and Out of Peirce's Percepts", *Transactions* of the Charles S. Peirce Society 26: 271-308.
- Heelan, Patrick A. & Schulkin, Jay (1998), "Hermeneutical Philosophy and Pragmatism: A Philosophy of Science", *Synthese 115*(3): 269-302.
- Hempel, Carl G. (1966), *Philosophy of Natural Science*. Englewood Cliffs, N.J: Prentice-Hall, Inc.
- Hendricks, Vincent F. & Faye, Jan (1999), "Abducting Explanation", in Magnani, Lorenzo, Nersessian, Nancy J. & Thagard, Paul (eds.) (1999), *Model-Based Reasoning in Scientific Discovery*. New York: Kluwer Academic / Plenum Publishers.
- Hilpinen, Risto (2000), "Aristotelian Syllogistic as a Foundation of C. S. Peirce's Theory of Reasoning", in Sfendoni-Mentzou, Demetra (ed.) Aristotle and Contemporary Science, Vol. 1. New York: Peter Lang, 109-125.
- Hintikka, Jaakko (1985), "True and false logic of scientific discovery", *Communication & Cognition* 18(1/2): 3-14.
- Hintikka, Jaakko (1997), "On Creativity in Reasoning", in Åke E. Andersson & Nils-Erik Sahlin (eds.), *The Complexity of Creativity*. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 67-78.
- Hintikka, Jaakko (1998), "What is abduction? The fundamental problem of contemporary epistemology", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 34(3): 503-533.
- Hintikka, Jaakko (1999), *Inquiry as Inquiry: A Logic of Scientific Discovery*, Jaakko Hintikka Selected Papers, Volume 5. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Hintikka, Jaakko & Remes, Unto (1974), *The Method of Analysis. Its Geometrical Origin and Its General Significance*. Dordrecht, Holland: D.Reidel Publishing Company.
- Hobbs, Jerry R., Mark Stickel, Douglas Appelt, & Paul Martin (1993), "Interpretation as Abduction", *Artificial Intelligence 63*(1-2): 69-142.

- Hoffmann, Michael (1999), "Problems with Peirce's concept of abduction", *Foundations of Science* 4: 271-305.
- Hoffmann, Michael (2004), "How to Get It. Diagrammatic Reasoning as a Tool of Knowledge Development and Its Pragmatic Dimension", *Foundations of Science* 9(3): 285-305.

Hookway, Christopher (1985), Peirce. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.

Hookway, Christopher (2005), "Interrogatives and uncontrollable abductions", *Semiotica 153*(1/4): 101-115.

Houser, Nathan (2005), "The Scent of Truth", Semiotica 153(1/4): 455-466.

- Hull, Kathleen (1994), "Why Hanker After Logic? Mathematical Imagination, Creativity and Perception in Peirce's Systematic Philosophy", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 30: 271-295.
- Johansen, Jørgen Dines (1988), "Comment on Bonfantini's paper", in Michael Herzfeld and Lucio Melazzo (eds.), Semiotic Theory and Practice. Proceedings of the Third International Congress of the IASS Palermo, 1984. Berlin, New York, Amsterdam: Mouton de Gruyter: 1258-1259.
- Josephson, John R. & Josephson, Susan G. (eds.) (1994), *Abductive inference. Computation, philosophy, technology.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Jung, Sangmo (1996), The Logic of Discovery. An Interrogative Approach to Scientific Inquiry, American University Studies, Series V, Philosophy, Vol. 168. New York: Peter Lang.
- Kantorovich, Aharon (1993), *Scientific Discovery: Logic and Tinkering.* Albany: Suny Press.
- Kantorovitch, Aharon and Ne'eman, Yuval (1989), "Serendipity As a Source of Evolutionary Progress in Science", *Studies in History and Philosophy of Science 20*, 505–530.
- Kapitan, Tomis (1990), "In What Way is Abductive Inference Creative", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 26(4): 499-512.
- Kapitan, Tomis (1992), "Peirce and the autonomy of abductive reasoning", *Erkenntnis* 37: 1-26.
- Kapitan, Tomis (1997), "Peirce and the Structure of Abductive Inference", in Nathan Houser, Don D. Roberts and James Van Evra (eds.), *Studies in the Logic of Charles Sanders Peirce*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 477-496.

- Kim, Jungsub & Cunningham, Donald J. (2003), "A syllogism for formulating hypotheses", *Semiotica* 144(1/4): 303-317.
- Kleiner, Scott A. (1983), "A New Look at Kepler and Abductive Argument", *Studies in History and Philosophy of Science* 14(4): 279-313.
- Kleiner, Scott A. (1993), The Logic of Discovery: A Theory of the Rationality of Scientific Research. Boston MA: Kluwer Adademic Press.
- Kleiner, Scott A. (1999), "Serendipity and Vision: Two Methods for Discovery Comments on Nickles", *Biology and Philosophy* 14(1): 55-64.
- Kleiner, Scott A. (2003), "Explanatory Coherence and Empirical Adequacy: The Problem of Abduction, and the Justification of Evolutionary Models", *Biology and Philosophy* 18(4), 513-527.
- Kruse, F. E. (1986), "Indexicality and the Abductive Link", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 22*(4): 435-447.
- Kuhn, Thomas S. (1970), *The Structure of Scientific Revolutions*. Second Edition, Enlarged. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Kuipers, Theo A. F. (1999), "Abduction Aiming at Empirical Progress or Even Truth Approximation Leading to a Challenge for Computational Modelling", *Foundations of Science* 4: 307-323.
- Lakatos, Imre (1978), *The Methodology of Scientific Research Programmes*, *Philosophical Papers*, *Volume 1*. Edited by John Worrall and Gregory Currie. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Laudan, Larry (1980), "Why was the logic of discovery abandoned", in Nickles, T. (ed.), *Scientific Discovery, Logic, and Rationality*. Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company, 173-183.
- Levi, Isaac (1978), "Abduction and Demands for Information", in Ilkka Niiniluoto & Raimo Tuomela (eds.), The Logic and Epistemology of Scientific Change. *Acta Philosophica Fennica 30*(2-4).
- Levi, Isaac (1980), The Enterprise of Knowledge. An Essay on Knowledge, Credal Probability, and Chance. Cambridge, Massachusetts: The MIT Press.
- Levi, Isaac (1991), *The Fixation of Belief and its Undoing*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Levi, Isaac (2004), "Beware of Syllogism: Statistical Reasoning and Conjecturing According to Peirce", in Cheryl Misak (ed.) *The Cambridge Companion to Peirce*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 257-286.
- Lipton, Peter (2004), *Inference to the Best Explanation*. Second edition, first published 1991. London and New York: Routledge.

- Liszka, James Jakob (1996), A General Introduction to the Semeiotic of Charles Sanders Peirce. Bloomington and Indianapolis: Indiana University Press.
- Locke, Karen, Golden-Biddle, Karen and Feldman, Martha S. (2004), "Imaginative Theorizing", in Interpretive Organizational Research. Academy of Management Best Paper Proceedings. Available: www.si.umich.edu/ICOS/Locke6029-04.pdf
- Lugg, Andrew (1985), "The Process of Discovery", *Philosophy of Science* 52: 207-220.
- Magnani, Lorenzo (1999), "Model-based creative abduction", in Lorenzo Magnani, Nancy J. Nersessian, & Paul Thagard (eds.), *Model-Based Reasoning in Scientific Discovery*. New York: Kluwer Academic / Plenum Publishers, 219-238.
- Magnani, Lorenzo (2001), *Abduction, Reason, and Science. Processes of Discovery and Explanation.* New York: Kluwer Academic / Plenum Publishers.
- Magnani, Lorenzo (2004a), "Model-based and manipulative abduction in science", *Foundations of Science* 9(3): 219-247.
- Magnani, Lorenzo (2004b), "Conjectures and Manipulations, Computational Modeling and the Extra-Theoretical Dimension of Scientific Discovery", *Minds and Machine* 14(4): 507-538.
- Magnani, Lorenzo (2006), "Multimodal Abduction: External Semiotic Anchors and Hybrid Representations", *Logic Journal of the IGPL* 14(2): 107-136.
- Magnani, Lorenzo, Nersessian, Nancy J. & Pizzi, Claudio (eds.) (2002), Logical and Computational Aspects of Model-Based Reasoning. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Magnani, Lorenzo, Nersessian, Nancy J. & Thagard, Paul (eds.) (1999), *Model-Based Reasoning in Scientific Discovery.* New York: Kluwer Academic / Plenum Publishers.
- Marcio, Jaime J. (2001), "Abductive Inference, Design Science, and Dewey's Theory of Inquiry", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 37(1): 97-121.
- McLaughlin, Robert (1982), "Invention and Induction Laudan, Simon and the Logic of Discovery", *Philosophy of Science*, 49: 198-211.
- Meheus, Joke (1999), "Deductive and Ampliative Adaptive Logics as Tools in the Study of Creativity", *Foundations of Science 4*: 325-336.

- Meheus, Joke & Nickles, Thomas (1999), "The Methodological Study of Creativity and Discovery – Some Background", *Foundations of Science* 4(3): 231-235.
- Meheus, Joke, Verhoeven, Liza, Van Dyck, Maarten & Provijn, Dagmar (2002), "Ampliative Adaptive Logics and the Foundations of Logic-Based Approaches to Abduction", in Lorenzo Magnani, Nancy J. Nersessian & Claudio Pizzi (eds.), *Logical and Computational Aspects of Model-Based Reasoning*. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 39-71.
- Merrell, Floyd (2004), "Abduction is Never Alone", *Semiotica 148*(1/4): 245-275.
- Midtgarden, Torjus (2005), "On the Prospects of a Semiotic Theory of Learning", Educational Philosophy and Theory 37(2): 239-252.
- Minnameier, Gerhard (2004), "Peirce-suit of Truth Why Inference to the Best Explanation and Abduction Ought not to be Confused", *Erkenntnis 60*: 75-105.
- Misak, Cheryl J. (1991), *Truth and the End of Inquiry A Peircean Account of Truth*. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Mullins, Phil (2002), "Peirce's Abduction and Polanyi's Tacit Knowing", The Journal of Speculative Philosophy 16(3): 198-224.
- Murphey, Murray, G. (1961), *The Development of Peirce's Philosophy*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Musgrave, Alan (1989), "Deductive Heuristics", in Kostas Gavroglu, Yorgos Goudaroulis & Pantelis Nicolacopoulos (eds), *Imre Lakatos and Theories of Scientific Change*. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 15-32.
- Nagel, Ernest (1933), "Charles Peirce's Guesses at the Riddle", *The Journal* of *Philosophy 30*(14): 365-386.
- Nesher, Dan (2001), "Peircean Epistemology of Learning and the Function of Abduction as the Logic of Discovery", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 37(1): 23-57.
- Nickles, Thomas (1980a), "Introductory essay: scientific discovery and the future of philosophy of science", in Nickles, T. (ed.), *Scientific Discovery, Logic, and Rationality.* Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company.
- Nickles, Thomas (ed.) (1980b), *Scientific Discovery, Logic, and Rationality*. Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company.

- Nickles, Thomas (ed.) (1980c), *Scientific Discovery: Case Studies*. Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company.
- Nickles, Thomas (1985), "Beyond Divorce: Current Status of the Discovery Debate", *Philosophy of Science 52*: 177-206.
- Nickles, Thomas (1989), "Heuristical appraisal: a proposal", *Social Epistemology* 3(3): 175-188.
- Nickles, Thomas (1997), "Methods of Discovery", *Biology and Philosophy 12*: 127–140.
- Nickles, Thomas (1998), "Discovery, Logic of", in Edward Craig (ed.), *Routledge Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. London and New York: Routledge, 99-103.
- Nickles, Thomas (2000), "Discovery", in William Newton-Smith (ed.), Blackwell Companions to Philosophy. A Companion to the Philosophy of Science. Oxford: Blackwell Publisher, 85-96.
- Niiniluoto, Ilkka (1978/1984), "Notes on Popper as Follower of Whewell and Peirce", in Ilkka Niiniluoto (1984), *Is Science Progressive?*. Dordrecht: D. Reidel, 18-60 (first published in *Ajatus 37* (1978): 272-327).
- Niiniluoto, Ilkka (1999a), "Defending abduction", *Philosophy of Science* 66: S436-S451.
- Niiniluoto, Ilkka (1999b), "Abduction and geometrical analysis. Notes on Charles S. Peirce and Edgar Allan Poe", in Lorenzo Magnani, Nancy J. Nersessian, & Paul Thagard (eds.), *Model-Based Reasoning in Scientific Discovery*. New York: Kluwer Academic / Plenum Publishers.
- Novak, Ben (1999), *The Third Logic: Adof Hitler and Abductive Logic*. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, The Pennsylvania State University.
- Nubiola, Jaime (2004), "II Lume Naturale: Abduction and God", Semiotiche I/2: 91-102. Available: http://www.unav.es/users/LumeNaturale.html
- Oatley, Keith (1996), "Inference in narrative and science", in David R. Olson & Nancy Torrance (eds.), *Modes of thought. Exploration in culture and cognition*. Cambridge: Cambridge university press.
- O'Rorke, Paul, Morris, Steven & Schulenburg, David (1990), "Theory Formation by Abduction: A Case Study Based on the Chemical Revolution", in Jeff Shrager & Pat Langley (eds.), *Computational Models of Scientific Discovery and Theory Formation.* San Mateo, California: Morgan Kaufmann Publishers, Inc., 197-224.

Paavola, Sami (2001), "Essential Tensions in Scientific Discovery", (http://www.valt.helsinki.fi/kfil/matti/paavola.pdf), in Petri Ylikoski, & Mika Kiikeri (eds.), Explanatory Connections. Electronic Essays Dedicated to Matti Sintonen

(http://www.valt.helsinki.fi/kfil/matti/)

- Paavola, Sami (2004a), "Abduction as a Logic of Discovery: The Importance of Strategies", *Foundations of Science* 9(3): 267-283.
- Paavola, Sami (2004b), "Abduction through Grammar, Critic and Methodeutic", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society*, *40*(2): 245-270.
- Paavola, Sami (2005), "Peircean abduction: instinct, or inference?", *Semiotica* 153(1/4): 131-154.
- Paavola, Sami (2006), "Hansonian and Harmanian Abduction as Models of Discovery", International Studies in the Philosophy of Science 20(1): 91-106.
- Paavola, Sami & Hakkarainen, Kai (2005), "Three Abductive Solutions to the Meno Paradox – with Instinct, Inference, and Distributed Cognition", Studies in Philosophy and Education 24(3-4): 235-253.
- Paavola, Sami, Hakkarainen, Kai & Sintonen, Matti (2006), "Abduction with Dialogical and Trialogical Means", *Logic Journal of the IGPL 14*(2): 137-150.
- Pape, Helmut (1999), "Abduction and the Topology of Human Cognition", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 35*(2): 248-269.

Peirce, Charles S. (1929), "Guessing", Hound & Horn 2(3): 267-282.

- Peirce, Charles S. [CP (volume.paragraph, year] (1931-1958), Collected Papers of Charles Sanders Peirce, vols. 1-6, Hartshorne, C. and Weiss, P., (eds.), vols. 7-8, Burks, A. W., (ed.). Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press.
- Peirce, Charles S. [EP (volume: page numbers, year)] (1992–8), The Essential Peirce: Selected Philosophical Writings, 2 vols., the Peirce Edition Project (eds). Bloomington & Indianapolis: Indiana University Press.
- Peirce, Charles S. [HP (volume: page numbers, year)] (1985), Historical Perspectives on Peirce's Logic of Science. A History of Science, 2 vols., Carolyn Eisele (ed.). Berlin: Mouton Publishers.
- Peirce, Charles S. [MS (manuscript number, page numbers, year); an "L" before the manuscript number indicates a letter)] (1967), Manuscripts in the Houghton Library of Harvard University, as identified by Richard Robin, *Annotated Catalogue of the Papers of Charles S. Peirce*, Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press.

Peirce, Charles S. [MS L75] – see also Ransdell 1998

- Peirce, Charles S. [NEM (volume: page numbers, year)] (1976), *The New Elements of Mathematics, by Charles S. Peirce*, four volumes in five books, Carolyn Eisele (ed.). The Hague: Mouton Publishers.
- Peirce, Charles S. [PPM (page numbers, year)] (1997), Pragmatism as a Principle and Method of Right Thinking. The 1903 Harvard Lectures on Pragmatism, Ann Turrisi (ed.). Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Peirce, Charles S. [RLT (page numbers, year)] (1992), *Reasoning and the Logic of Things*. Kenneth Laine Ketner (ed.). Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Peirce, Charles S. [W (volume: page numbers, year)] (1982–), Writings of Charles S. Peirce: A Chronological Edition, 6 vols. (to date), the Peirce Edition Project (eds). Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Peng, Yun and Reggia, James A. (1990), *Abductive inference models for diagnostic problem solving*. New York: Springer-Verlag.
- Pera, Marcello (1981), "Inductive Method and Scientific Discovery", in
 M. D. Grmek, R. S. Cohen & G. Cimino (eds.), *On Scientific Discovery. The Erice Lectures 1977.* (Boston Studies in the Philosophy of Science, Vol 34.) Dordrecht: D. Reidel Publishing Co., 141-165.
- Pera, Marcello (1994), *The Discourses of Science*. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Ponzio, Augusto (1985), "The Symbol, Alterity and Abduction", *Semiotica* 56(3/4): 261-277.
- Pople, Harry E. (1973), "On the Mechanization of Abductive Logic", in Proceedings of the Third International Joint Conference on Artificial Intelligence. Stanford, CA.
- Popper, Karl R. (1959), *The Logic of Scientific Discovery*. London: Hutchinson & Co.
- Popper, Karl R. (1963), *Conjectures and Refutations. The Growth of Scientific Knowledge*. London: Routledge and Kegan Paul.
- Popper, Karl R. (1972), *Objective knowledge: An evolutionary approach*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Prawat, Richard S. (1999), "Dewey, Peirce, and the Learning Paradox", *American Educational Research Journal 36*(1): 47-76.
- Prawat, Richard S. (2001), "Dewey and Peirce, the Philosopher's Philosopher", *Teachers College Record* 103(4): 667-721.

- Proni, Giampaolo (1988), "Aristotle's Abduction", in Michael Herzfeld and Lucio Melazzo (eds.) *Semiotic Theory and Practice. Proceedings of the Third International Congress of the IASS Palermo, 1984.* Berlin, New York, Amsterdam: Mouton de Gruyter: 953-961.
- Psillos, Stathis (2000), "Abduction: Between Conceptual Richness and Computational Complexity", in P. A. Flach & A. C. Kakas (eds.), Abduction and Induction. Essays on their Relation and Integration. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 59-74.
- Psillos, Stathis (2002), "Simply the Best: A Case for Abduction", in A. Kakas & F. Sadri (eds.) Computational Logic: Logic Programming and Beyond, Essays in Honour of Robert A. Kowalski, Part II, Lecture Notes in Computer Science 2048. Berlin: Springer.
- Pyrhönen, Heta (1999), Mayhem and murder: narrative and moral problems in the detective story. Toronto: University of Toronto Press
- Ransdell, Joseph (ed.) (1998), "Charles Peirce MS L75. Logic, Regarded As Semeiotic (The Carnegie application of 1902)". Available: http://members.door.net/arisbe/menu/library/bycsp/175/175.htm
- Redding, Paul (2003), "Hegel and Peircean Abduction", *European Journal* of Philosophy 11(3): 295-313.
- Reichenbach, Hans (1938), *Experience and Prediction. An Analysis of the Foundations and the Structure of Knowledge*. Chicago, Illinois, U.S.A: The University of Chicago Press.
- Reichenbach, Hans (1951), *The Rise of Scientific Philosophy*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Reid, David A. (2003), "Forms and Uses of Abduction", in M. A. Mariotti (ed.) Proceedings of the Third Conference of the European Society in Mathematics Education. Bellaria, Italy. Available: http://wwwdidactique.imag.fr/preuve/CERME%203%20papers/TG4-Reid.pdf
- Reilly, Francis E. (1970), *Charles Peirce's Theory of Scientific Method*. New York: Fordham University Press.
- Rescher, N. (1978), Peirce's Philosophy of Science: Critical Studies in His Theory of Induction and Scientific Method. Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press.
- Richter, Ansgar (1995), Der Begriff Der Abduktion bei Charles Sanders Peirce. Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang.
- Rosenthal, Sandra (2005), "Peircean Phaneroscopy: The Pervasive Role of Abduction", *Semiotica 153*(1/4): 299-307.

- Roth, Robert J. (1988), "Anderson on Peirce's Concept of Abduction: Further Reflections", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 24*(1): 131-139.
- Roth, Wolff-Michael (2003), *Toward and Anthropology of Graphing. Semiotic and Activity-Theoretical Perspectives.* Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Sabre, Ru Michael (1990), "Peirce's Abductive Argument and the Enthymeme", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 26*(3): 363-372.
- Salmon, Wesley C. (1966), *The Foundations of Scientific Inference*. USA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Santaella, Lucia (2005), "Abduction: The Logic of Guessing", *Semiotica 153*(1/4): 175-198.
- Santaella Braga, Lucia (1991), "Instinct, Logic, or the Logic of Instinct?", *Semiotica 83*(1/2): 123-141.
- Savan, David (1980), "Abduction and Semiotics", in Irmengard Rauch and Gerald F. Carr (eds.) *The Signifying Animal: The Grammar of Language and Experience.* Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 252-262.
- Schaffer, Simon (1994), "Making Up Discovery", in Margaret Boden (ed.), *Dimensions of Creativity*. Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press.
- Schaffner, Kenneth F. (1980), "Discovery in the Biomedical Sciences", in Thomas Nickles (ed.), *Scientific Discovery: Case Studies*. Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company.
- Schillemans, Sandra (1992), "Umberto Eco and William of Baskerville: Partners in Abduction", *Semiotica 92*(3/4): 259-285.
- Schiller, F. C. S. (1917/1955), "Scientific Discovery and Logical Proof", in Charles Singer (ed.), *Studies in the History and Method of Science*. First published 1917. London: William Dawson & Sons, Ltd, 235-289.
- Schiller, F. C. S. (1921), "Hypothesis," in Charles Singer (ed.), Studies in the History and Method of Science, vol. 2. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 414– 446.
- Schon, D. (1959), "Comment on Mr. Hanson's "The logic of discovery", *The Journal of Philosophy*, 56(11): 500-503.
- Schum, David A. (2001), "Species of Abductive Reasoning in Fact Investigation in Law", *Cardozo Law Review 22*: 1645-1681.
- Schurz, Gerhard (in press), "Models of Abduction From an Interrogative Viewpoint". A manuscript available: http://thphil.phil-fak.uniduesseldorf.de/index.php/filemanager/download/68/ModelsAbduc Reasoning.pdf

- Sebeok, Thomas A. & Umiker-Sebeok, Jean (1983), "You Know My Method": A Juxtaposition of Charles S. Peirce and Sherlock Holmes", in Umberto Eco & Thomas A. Sebeok (eds.), *The Sign of Three Dupin*, *Holmes, Peirce*. USA: Indiana University Press, 11-54.
- Shanahan, Timothy (1986), "The First Moment of Scientific Inquiry: C. S. Peirce on the Logic of Abduction", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 22*(4): 450-466.
- Shank, Gary (1987), "Abductive Strategies in Educational Research", *The American Journal of Semiotics 5*(2): 275-290.
- Shank, Gary & Cunningham, Donald J. (1996), "Modeling the Six Modes of Peircean Abduction for Educational Purposes". Paper at Midwest AI and Cognitive Science Conference. Available:

http://www.cs.indiana.edu/event/maics96/Proceedings/shank.html

- Sharpe, Robert (1970), "Induction, Abduction, and the Evolution of Science", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 6(1): 17-33.
- Shelley, C. (1996), "Visual abductive reasoning in archaeology", *Philosophy of Science 63*: 278-301.
- Shrager, Jeff & Langley, Pat (eds.) (1990), Computational Models of Scientific Discovery and Theory Formation. San Mateo, California: Morgan Kaufmann Publishers, Inc.
- Simon, Herbert A. (1977), *Models of Discovery and Other Topics in the Methods of Science*. D.Reidel Publishing Co., The Netherlands. (Boston Studies in the Philosophy of Science, Vol LIV.)
- Sintonen, Matti (1996), "Structuralism and the interrogative model of inquiry", in Balzer, W., and Moulines, C. U. (eds.), 1996, *Structuralist Theory of Science. Focal Issues, New Results.* New York: Walter de Gruyter, Berlin.
- Sintonen, Matti (2004), "Reasoning to hypotheses: Where do questions come?", *Foundations of Science* 9(3): 249 266.
- Sintonen, Matti & Kiikeri, Mika (2004), "Scientific discovery", in I. Niiniluoto, M. Sintonen, and J. Wolenski (eds.), Handbook of Epistemology. Dordrecht-Holland: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 205 – 253.
- Skagestad, Peter (1981), *The Road of Inquiry, Charles Peirce's Pragmatic Realism*. New York: Columbia University Press.

- Skagestad, Peter (1993), "Thinking with machines: Intelligence augmentation, evolutionary epistemology, and semiotic", *The Journal of Social and Evolutionary Systems 16*(2): 157-180.
- Smart, J. J. C (1963), *Philosophy and Scientific Realism*. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Spinks, C.W. (1983), "Peirce's Demon Abduction: or How to Charm the Truth out of a Quark". *American Journal of Semiotics 2*(1-2): 195-208.
- Staat, Wim (1993), "On Abduction, Deduction, Induction and the Categories", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 29*(2): 225-237.
- Stanic, George M. A. & Russell, Dee (2002), "Continuity in *How We Think*", *Teachers College Record* 104(6): 1229-1263.
- Stuhr, John J. (1987), *Classical American Philosophy: Essential Readings and Interpretive Essays.* New York: Oxford University Press.
- Thagard, Paul (1977), "The Unity of Peirce's Theory of Hypothesis", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 13(2): 112-121.
- Thagard, Paul (1981a), "Peirce on Hypothesis and Abduction", in Kenneth L. Ketner, et al. (eds.), Proceedings of the C. S. Peirce Bicentennial International Congress. Lubbock: Texas Tech Press, 271-274.
- Thagard, Paul (1981b), "The Autonomy of Discovery", in L. W. Sumner, John G. Slater & Fred Wilson (eds.) *Pragmatism and Purpose: Essays Presented to Thomas A. Goudge*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 248-260.
- Thagard, Paul (1986), "Charles Peirce, Sherlock Holmes and artificial intelligence", *Semiotica 60*(3/4): 289-295.
- Thagard, Paul (1988), *Computational philosophy of science*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Thagard, Paul (1992), *Conceptual Revolutions*. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- Thagard, Paul (1998a), "Ulcers and Bacteria I: Discovery and Acceptance", Studies in History and Philosophy of Biological and Biomedical Sciences 29(1): 107-136.
- Thagard, Paul (1998b), "Ulcers and Bacteria II: Instruments, Experiments, and Social Interactions", Studies in History and Philosophy of Biological and Biomedical Sciences 29(2): 317-342.
- Thagard, Paul (2002), "Curing Cancer? Patrick Lee's Path to the Reovirus Treatment", International Studies in the Philosophy of Science 16(1): 79-93.

- Thagard, Paul (2006), "Critique of Emotional Reason", in Paul Thagard (2006), Hot Thought: Mechanisms and Applications of Emotional Cognition. Cambridge, Massachusetts; London, England: A Bradford Book; The MIT Press, 251-262.
- Thagard, Paul & Shelley, C. (1997), "Abductive reasoning: logic, visual thinking, and coherence", in M.L. Dalla Chiara, K. Doets, D. Mundici, & J. van Bentham (eds.), *Logic and Scientific Methods*, Dordrecht: Kluwer, 413- 427, on-line:

http://cogsci.uwaterloo.ca/Articles/Pages/%7FAbductive.html.

- Tiercelin, Claudine (1995), "The Relevance of Peirce's Semiotic for Contemporary Issues in Cognitive Science", in Leila Haaparanta & Sara Heinämaa (eds.), Mind and Cognition: Philosophical Perspectives on Cognitive Science and Artificial Intelligence. *Acta Philosophica Fennica*, Vol. 58: 37-74
- Tiercelin, Claudine (2005), "Abduction and the Semiotics of Perception", *Semiotica 153*(1/4): 389-412.
- Tomas, Vincent (ed.) (1957), Essays in the Philosophy of Science: Charles S. Peirce. Indianapolis: The Bobbs-Merrill Company, Inc.
- Turrisi, Patricia A. (1990), "Peirce's Logic of Discovery: Abduction and the Universal Categories", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 26(4): 465-497.
- Tursman, Richard (1987), Peirce's Theory of Scientific Discovery. A System of Logic Conceived as Semiotic. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Walton, Douglas (2004), *Abductive Reasoning*. Tuscaloosa: The University of Alabama Press.
- Wartofsky, Marx W. (1980), "Scientific Judgement: Creativity and Discovery in Scientific Thought", in Thomas Nickles (ed.) Scientific Discovery: Case Studies. Dordrecht: D.Reidel Publishing Company, 1-16.
- Wiener, Philip P. (1952), "Peirce's Evolutionary Interpretations of the History of Science", in Philip Wiener & Frederic H. Young (eds.), Studies in the Philosophy of C. S. Peirce. Harvard Univ. Press, 143-152.
- Wiener, Philip P. (1958), *Charles S. Peirce: Selected Writings* (Values in a *Universe of Chance*). New York: Dover Publications, Inc.
- Wirth, Uwe (1995), "Abduktion und ihre Anwendungen", Zeitschrift für Semiotik 17(3-4): 405-424.

- Wirth, Uwe (1999), "Abductive reasoning in Peirce's and Davidson's account of interpretation", *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 35(1): 115-127.
- Wirth, Uwe (ed.) (2000), *Die Welt als Zeichen und Hypothese. Perspectiven des Semiotische Pragmatismus von Charles Sanders Peirce.* Surhkamp taschenbuch, wissenschaft 1479. Frankfurt am Main: Suhrkamp.

Part II. Original Articles

Article I:

Paavola, Sami (2004a). Abduction as a logic and methodology of discovery: The importance of strategies. Foundations of Science 9 (3), 267-283.

Article II:

Paavola, Sami (2006). Hansonian and Harmanian Abduction as Models of Discovery. International Studies in the Philosophy of Science 20(1), 91-106.

Article III: Paavola, S. (2004b). Abduction through Grammar, Critic and Methodeutic. *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society* 40(2), 245-270.

> Article IV: Paavola, Sami (2005). Peircean abduction: instinct or inference? Semiotica 153-1/4, 131-154.

Article V: Paavola, Sami & Hakkarainen, Kai (2005). Three abductive solutions to the Meno paradox – with instinct, inference, and distributed cognition. Studies in Philosophy and Education 24(3-4), 235-253.

Article VI: Paavola, Sami, Hakkarainen, Kai & Sintonen, Matti (2006). Abduction with Dialogical and Trialogical Means. Logic Journal of the IGPL 14(2), 137-150.